EMERGING FROM COVID-19: AN ACTION PLAN FOR A HEALTHIER STATE

Recommendations for New Jersey from the COVID-19 Work Group

April 2021







Emerging from COVID-19: An Action Plan for a Healthier State

		Data & Public Report	Funding/ Contracting	Innovation	Legis/ Policy	Technology	Access	Savings	Equity	
			Methods				Benefits			
	Create and Support a Resilient and	Diverse H	lealth Care Wo	rkforce for the	e Future					
1.	Collect, analyze, publish health care workforce supply data to inform state strategy for development and retention.	1	1		~	~	~		~	
2.	Create Workforce Council to analyze data and develop 10-year strategic plan.				1		✓	1	✓	
3.	Improve health care licensing and credentialing systems to better deploy workforce.		1	1	~	1	1	~		
4.	Evaluate outcomes of expanded licensure and scope of practice during pandemic to guide further regulatory change.	1	~	1	~		1	~		
5.	Improve utilization of Medical Reserve Corps to support public health.		1			1	1	1		
6.	Develop and expand behavioral health programs for health care workforce.		1				✓	1		
7.	Expand Medication-Assisted Treatment prescribing ability for providers treating people with Opioid Use Disorder.				~		1	1		
	Increase Support for Alternativ	e Deliver	y of Care and F	ayment Mod	els					
8.	Convene the Telehealth Review Commission and adopt regulations to support growth.				~				~	
9.	Test state and industry supplied telehealth and remote monitoring equipment to increase access.		✓	1	1	✓	1	1	1	
10	Continue telehealth and remote monitoring in clinical trials.	1		1	1	1	1	1	✓	
11.	Implement the Manatt Report recommendations.		1		1			1		
12	Support home-based medical care models.		1	✓	1	1	~	1	1	
13	Adopt statewide plan for healthy aging.		1		~		1	1	1	
14	. Track and set spending goals for high quality primary care.	1			1			1		
15	15. Expand use and align payment models for patient-centered primary care.		1		1		~	1		
16	Facilitate and leverage connections between primary care and public health to improve population health and trust in public health.		~	1				~	~	
17	Issue "Integrated Facility" licensing regulations.		1	✓	1		~	1	1	
18	Advance Medicaid integrated physical and mental health payment changes.		1	1	1	1	~	1	✓	
	Promote Public Policies that Address Social Detern	ninants of	f Health (SDOF	I) and Lead to	Greater	Health Equity	1			
19	Use community engagement to identify the most critical SDOH needs surfaced during the pandemic.	~	~	1	~		~		~	
20	Use Medicaid waiver and state funding to support evidence-based models of services that address SDOH.		~	1			~	1	~	
21	Increase public reporting of demographic data on health outcomes to address disparities.	1	1		~				1	
	Revitalize and Reorganize Our Public Health Infrastructure									
22	Assess the structure of public health and improve resource allocation.	1	~	\checkmark	1			~	✓	
23	Align public health with emergency management, health care system, and community-based organizations to build trust and efficiencies.	~	✓		~	✓		1	1	
24	Create universal immunization registry for adults to improve public health data.	1	1	1	1	1	1	1		

EMERGING FROM COVID-19: AN ACTION PLAN FOR A HEALTHIER STATE

Recommendations for New Jersey from the COVID-19 Work Group

April 2021







Emerging From COVID-19: An Action Plan for a Healthier State

Table of Contents

1.	Exe	ecutive Summary	1
2.	Acl	knowledgements	1
3.	CO	VID-19 Work Group Introduction and Goals	2
4.	Pro	blems, Solutions, and Recommended Actions:	3-26
	A.	Create and Support a Resilient and Diverse Health Care Workforce for the Future	3-9
	Β.	Increase Support for Alternative Delivery of Care and Payment Models	10-20
	C.	Promote Public Policies that Address Social Determinants of Health (SDOH)	
		and Can Lead to Greater Health Equity	20-23
	D.	Revitalize and Reorganize Our Public Health Infrastructure	23-26
5.	Co	nclusion	26
6.	Ap	pendices	27-37
	A.	Recommended Actions Scorecard	27
	Β.	Acronyms	28
	C.	Glossary	29-33
	D.	Work Group Members and Interviewees	34-37
7.	End	dnotes	37-40

www.BioNJ.org

Executive Summary

In times of crisis, we often focus on the efforts needed to address impending threats and attempt to right the ship. When the crisis subsides and the threats are no longer imminent, those resources and collective actions tend to be pushed to the wayside, under the assumption that they are no longer needed. But, as we envision our post-pandemic lives, given the enormity and inequity of the pandemic's toll, it is more important than ever that we not return to the status quo when a sense of normalcy returns. Rather, we must build on the momentum of this time to create lasting change. The pandemic exacerbated many of the deeply rooted issues we knew existed: health care workforce shortages; lack of access to mental health care; underinvestment in primary and preventive care; underinvestment in technology and innovation; inequity and disparities across different populations; and underfunding and misalignment of our public health system. We have an opportunity now for policymakers, public and private stakeholders, and employers to strengthen our health care system and create lasting change.

This action plan lays out four key areas to focus our efforts:

- Create and Support a Resilient and Diverse Health Care Workforce for the Future
- Increase Support for Alternative Delivery of Care and Payment Models
- Promote Public Policies that Address Social Determinants of Health (SDOH) and Can Lead to Greater Health Equity
- Revitalize and Reorganize Our Public Health Infrastructure

The 24 recommendations from the COVID-19 Work Group were shaped through an intensive engagement and consensus building process. We hope that through collective action we can turn these recommendations into real-world change that improves health care in New Jersey and beyond.

Acknowledgements

BioNJ, the life sciences trade association for New Jersey, and the **New Jersey Health Care Quality Institute (Quality Institute)**, a state and nationally engaged non-profit health care improvement organization, have joined forces to create "Emerging From COVID-19: An Action Plan for a Healthier State."

We thank the BioNJ Board of Trustees and the Quality Institute Board of Directors for their support and leadership throughout the development of the recommendations.

This action plan would not have been possible without the insights and expertise of a tremendous group of experts. We spoke with nearly one hundred people in health care who generously contributed their time to the creation of this action plan. A full list of the work group members and interviewees is available in Appendix D.

The action plan also would not have been completed without the generous assistance of several state and local agencies.

These recommendations represent the collective ideas of a multi-stakeholder group and each individual contributing organization may not endorse every recommendation.

COVID-19 Work Group Introduction and Goals

BioNJ and the Quality Institute are dedicated to advancing a health care system that is safe and high quality; accessible and affordable; equitable, respecting of individual dignity; and transparent to promote access and safety.

The pandemic pushed us to be resourceful, innovative, resilient, and collaborative. Industry, government, and non-profit partnerships emerged across the country to address the immediate challenges we have faced this year. The pandemic also exposed barriers and cracks in our health care system and in our society, highlighted deep inequities in access to safe, high quality essential health and social services, and revealed the under-investment in our public health infrastructure.

Strengthening our health care system will require both innovation and sustained commitment. During the pandemic, innovation and technology enabled us to quickly advance the use of telehealth and use of data sciences and analytics to bring vaccines to market in record speed. The speed of the change required funding, regulatory support, cooperation of competitors, and flexibility to do things differently to enable us to move past the pandemic and save lives.

Challenges and rapid changes throughout the pandemic provided many issues to consider as a work group. To focus our efforts and ensure that our recommendations are actionable, we established the following criteria:

- Did the pandemic further the need to address this issue?
- Can we suggest actionable recommendations?
- Can we learn from or apply lessons from other states or countries?
- Can BioNJ, the Quality Institute, our partners and members advance the recommendations?
- Are the recommended actions applicable to future public health needs and are they sustainable?

The consensus recommendations in this plan aim to guide health policy leaders and drive best practices and solutions informed by the experiences of New Jersey health care leaders during the COVID-19 pandemic.

The work group included representatives from all levels of our health care delivery system, from patient advocacy, provider, health care facility, health plan, and biopharmaceutical sectors, with input from public health officials. The goal was to create an actionable plan that identifies and amplifies our strengths and examines our weaknesses while sharing best practices and solutions. The action plan will be instrumental as we take steps to create a health care system where all people receive equitable and affordable health care and can live their healthiest lives.

The work involved in the creation of this action plan was co-funded by BioNJ and the Quality Institute. The Quality Institute conducted the research, convening, and drafting of the action plan. As a co-funder and visionary on this project, BioNJ provided thought leadership, supported the work group process, and served in an advisory capacity.

We thank all those who freely and generously contributed their time, ideas, and expertise to this process. We applaud their willingness to consider a wide range of ideas, and compromise when needed, to develop recommendations that have the potential to strengthen New Jersey's health care system.

CREATE AND SUPPORT A RESILIENT AND DIVERSE HEALTH CARE WORKFORCE FOR THE FUTURE

? PROBLEM:

Labor economists, patient advocates, and industry organizations have long argued that New Jersey would experience a health care worker shortage and that steps should be taken to address the shortage. Now we are facing the deadliest health care crisis in generations. Our already too small health care workforce is shouldering the burden of a pandemic with little reprieve. Health care workers are working even more hours, experiencing emotional trauma regularly at work, and continuing to be caregivers when they go home. They need greater support to maintain their own physical and mental health and wellbeing. Health care workers on the frontlines of the pandemic are facing burnout at alarming rates and many have left the field, leaving those who remain in even more difficult situations. In a Fall 2020 poll by the American College of Emergency Physicians and Morning Consult^{,1} of 862 emergency physicians nationwide, 87 percent of respondents felt more stressed since the onset of COVID-19 — with 72 percent experiencing a greater degree of professional burnout.² We must address the workforce shortage and protect the emotional wellbeing of all who provide care during the pandemic and beyond.

- SOLUTION:

Deploy a plan to support the health and wellbeing of health care workers; create a workforce sufficient in size and training to meet our projected health care needs, one that represents the diverse communities which it will be serving. The foundation of any plan must be predictive modeling based on current workforce supply and gaps; projections of future population growth, including age and health status; and consideration of other potential factors. If revisited regularly, a plan of this nature would guide the State on where to invest in education and job development to meet our ongoing needs as well as any future crises. The plan should be published and include widespread input. An investment strategy, now and during non-emergent periods, to support health care workforce development should be included. Longer-term investments in workforce development should be directed to the roles and communities of greatest need.

To successfully implement a health care workforce development plan, we also need to reform some of our regulatory processes to more expeditiously license and credential providers in New Jersey, without sacrificing training and quality. To achieve that goal, we will need to invest resources to upgrade technology and hire staff to properly analyze the data. We must also effectively utilize medical volunteers to expand our health care workforce.

Finally, we should increase access to mental health care services both in and out of the workplace and expand clinicians' ability to prescribe and provide medication-assisted treatment to patients with opioid use disorder.

1. The State should collect, analyze, and publish health care workforce supply data to inform strategies for workforce development and retention.

The New Jersey Physician Workforce Task Force Report,³ released in 2011 by the New Jersey Council of Teaching Hospitals, predicted that New Jersey would be short nearly 3,000 physicians by 2020 if the State did not act.

The Association of American Medical Colleges releases an annual workforce profile that examines current physician supply, undergraduate medical education (UME) students, and graduate medical education (GME) residents and fellows by state. The 2019 report ranks New Jersey 12th in the country for active physicians, 19th in the country for active primary care physicians, and 28th in the country for active general surgeons. The statistics on primary care may be even worse than stated due to a common practice of some internal medicine physicians being miscounted as primary care. A closer look reveals that we are 3rd in the country for active physicians who are age 60 or older, meaning we are at risk of retiring more than a third (36 percent) of our active physician population. Both reports cite statistics relating to physicians only.

The New Jersey Department of Labor & Workforce Development Office of Research & Information recently released the New Jersey's Health Care Industry Cluster report.⁴ This report provides a general outlook for health care employment in the State, while identifying important factors like the types of care that are in demand, the age of our health care workforce, and the gender, racial, and ethnic profile of New Jersey residents within the health care workforce.

Each of these reports covers a fragment of what we know about our health care workforce today. To create a pipeline for the health care workforce of tomorrow, we need more detailed and consistent information to know where to invest our efforts and resources and to determine if our workforce development and retention strategies are working. Fortunately, data in other states has been collated into reports which New Jersey may consider modeling.

Oregon's Health Care Workforce Reporting Program (HWRP), created in 2009, collects and tabulates information from licensees of 17 health licensing boards upon renewal. The Oregon Health Authority used the information collected by the HWRP to publish the Oregon's Licensed Health Care Workforce Supply report in 2020.⁵ This report includes data on all types of health care providers such as primary care, behavioral health, and oral health.

The Oregon Health Authority also maintains public data dashboards that include provider supply, provider to population ratios, and heat maps by county.⁶ These quantitative resources are critical to creating a health care workforce strategic plan.

Another important aspect of the report includes qualitative information provided by the health licensing boards about other factors that may affect supply.

New Jersey needs comprehensive health care workforce data, from its health care licensing boards within the Division of Consumer Affairs, to be collected, analyzed, and published to inform a statewide strategy around development and retention to meet our current and future health care needs. We should model this effort after Oregon's HWRP and ensure that the Division of Consumer Affairs has the appropriate software and staff to successfully create and maintain public data dashboards.

2. The State should create a multi-disciplinary "Workforce Council" to analyze health care workforce data and develop a strategic plan for the health care workforce for the next 10 years.

To ensure that we can provide access to care for our growing and aging population, we must have well informed strategies, rooted in data, to educate, train, and most importantly, retain a robust health care workforce.

Strategies to retain the medical students we train and provide incentives for new clinicians to work here permanently include, but are not limited to:

- Adjust the cap on the number of graduate medical students in hospitals.⁷
- Expand access to the State's Primary Care Practitioner Loan Redemption Program for more providers.⁸
- Reform the State's Conrad 30 J-1 Visa Waiver to allow more foreign-born locally trained providers to remain here.
- Provide tax incentives to in-demand health care professionals who stay in New Jersey.

In 2010, the New Jersey Department of Labor convened the New Jersey State Employment and Training Commission's Health Care Workforce Council⁹ to determine the most successful strategies to fast-track, cross-train, and up-skill workers to create a viable pipeline of health care workers who are educated and trained at levels required by health care employers. The Council published recommendations in 2012 and its last known public meeting date was in 2015. There is no additional public record of adoption of the Council's recommendations.

The Oregon Health Authority successfully used the data and information provided by its Health Care Workforce Reporting Program and published in Oregon's Licensed Health Care Workforce Supply to create a comprehensive Health Care Workforce Needs Assessment,¹⁰ released in 2021. Oregon law requires a biennial needs assessment to inform proposals for using the Health Care Provider Incentive Fund to improve the diversity and capacity of Oregon's health care workforce. The report places great emphasis on equity and creating a diverse workforce that can deliver culturally appropriate health care.

The report concluded with an analysis of the impact of COVID-19 on Oregon's health care workforce and provided several recommendations around diversity, shortages in underserved areas, use of care delivery models, needed provider types, and data collection.

A multi-disciplinary group, such as the Health Care Workforce Council, is needed to analyze health care workforce supply data to create a strategic plan for workforce development, education, and planning that includes specific goals, activities, and implementation targets. In addition to having all types of health care professionals represented, this group should also include the various state agencies that are involved in educating, training, licensing, and regulating our health care workforce. The Council should also reflect the diversity of our communities in age, race, ethnicity, and geography.

In response to the pandemic, a new law was enacted establishing minimum certified nurse aide-to-resident ratios in nursing homes in New Jersey,¹¹ and requiring the creation of a Special Task Force on Direct Care Workforce Retention and Recruitment in the Department of Labor and Workforce Development. The purpose of the task force is to evaluate current direct care staffing levels; examine policies and procedures used to track data on direct care staffing; examine the effectiveness of staff retention and recruitment strategies; identify any existing circumstances that allow for a shortage or surplus of direct care staff; develop recommendations for legislation, policies, and short-term and long-term strategies for the retention and recruitment of direct care staff to ensure an adequate workforce is in place to provide high-quality, cost-effective health care; and develop recommendations for a waiver process. As this task force proceeds with its work, it may be a model for the Health Care Workforce Council which would more broadly consider the health care workforce.

3. Improve existing licensing and credentialing systems to recruit and deploy health care workers more expediently.

Members of this work group have cited significant delays in processing health care provider licenses and accurately credentialing providers as barriers to deploying health care providers in New Jersey.

A law passed in 2017 has improved our ability to license providers more expediently. This law¹² required each professional or occupational board within the Division of Consumer Affairs to provide a secure online process to obtain an initial license or renewal of an existing license. Moving from a paper system that relied on the postal service to an online system has reduced the number of applicant errors and shortened the approval time for licensure, but there is more work to be done. All the boards need to be fully operational online and the efficiency of this process should be measured.

In addition to important technological upgrades, the State must commit resources to the Division of Consumer Affairs to ensure sufficient staffing to address the volume of applications it receives. As we work toward building a more robust health care workforce, we must expand the workforce responsible for processing those applications to avoid delays.

Once providers are licensed in New Jersey, they must also be credentialed by payers and health insurance carriers to participate in their networks. The process requires a review to ensure they have the required licenses, certifications, admitting privileges, and skills to properly care for patients. This process is cumbersome for both providers as well as carriers, as the information changes frequently. In addition, it is unnecessarily inefficient because, unless all of the carriers use one clearinghouse for the credentialing process, providers who are in multiple networks must undergo similar credentialing processes multiple times. The credentialing information is also used by carriers to create their network directories. Unfortunately, because the information changes frequently and is submitted for credentialing purposes rather than for collecting information specific to consumers searching for a provider, the process leads to inaccurate information in network directories, which harms consumers.

This issue was addressed by the 2016 Medicaid Managed Care Online Network Directories Workgroup and its recommendations should be adopted, including the designation of a third-party clearinghouse for universal credentialing, in the Medicaid program, of providers and maintenance of provider data. This change would reduce the burden on providers and each of the carriers, streamline the process by allowing single source verification, and result in more accurate information for consumers.¹³ Commercial plans currently use a third-party clearinghouse to mitigate these issues and we believe the Medicaid program would also benefit from this change.

4. Evaluate the outcomes of expanded licensure and scope of work used during the pandemic to determine whether these approaches can be used to increase the health care workforce moving forward.

Governor Murphy signed Executive Order 103 on March 9, 2020, that allowed for pharmacists to participate in COVID-19 testing and administer vaccines; provided temporary licensure for out-of-state providers: temporary reactivation of retiree licenses; temporary licensure for foreign-licensed physicians; temporary suspension of the Advance Practice Nurse joint protocol and physician assistant delegation agreement; and temporary emergency graduate licenses for certain professionals. Each of these actions, issued by the Division of Consumer Affairs, served to expand our health care workforce capacity during the pandemic.

New Jersey became part of the Enhanced Nurse Licensure Compact (NLC) in 2019 along with 33 other states. Under the NLC, nurses can practice in other NLC states without having to obtain additional licenses. New Jersey has only partially implemented the compact to allow nurses who hold active, unencumbered, multi-state licenses issued by members of the NLC to practice in New Jersey under their multi-state licenses. Due to issues related to the pandemic, the State Board of Nursing has not yet issued multi-state licenses to New Jersey nurses.

There are currently bills introduced by the Legislature to join the Interstate Medical Licensure Compact for physicians and the Psychology Interjurisdictional Compact for psychologists.

Resources should be dedicated to evaluating the use of expanded licensure, increased scopes of practice, and interstate compacts to determine whether these efforts were successful, and if they should continue to be utilized during non-emergent periods to increase the health care workforce and thereby increase access to care.

5. Assess how the Medical Reserve Corps can be better supported and deployed to address the State's ongoing public health needs.

The Medical Reserve Corps (MRC) was created in 2002 by the Office of the Surgeon General in response to the 9/11 terrorist attacks to create the mechanisms to identify, train, and track volunteers who could strengthen local public health and serve if another human-made or natural disaster occurred.¹⁴ The success of the program led to a nationwide expansion and was codified into law.

In New Jersey, the MRC is a network of community-based, locally organized units comprised of volunteers who are pre-identified, pre-registered, trained, and exercised. The program launched here in 2005. There are 24 local reserve corps in New Jersey – one for each county and one each in Manalapan, Newark, and Paterson. There are about 5,000 total registered volunteers in the state. MRC health professional volunteers include nurses, pharmacists, EMTs, physicians, counselors, social workers, and veterinarians. MRC community health volunteers provide services such as language translation/interpretation, education and outreach, hospitality, food services, reception, logistics, security, and assistance to individuals with disabilities, access, and functional needs.¹⁵ MRC volunteer liability coverage is provided at the local/county level.

MRC volunteers can be especially vital during emergencies and disasters when paid public health and emergency response assets are overwhelmed as they have been during this pandemic. Many states, including New Jersey, have called on MRC volunteers to aid in the vaccination process. But some public health experts close to the MRC say the program has suffered from neglect in recent years, and that it has sometimes been underutilized during the COVID-19 crisis, amid a disjointed federal government response to the pandemic.¹⁶

The MRC program needs accurate and timely data to safely and efficiently recruit, interview, train, and deploy volunteers. Outdated technology prevents the MRC from quickly deploying the many volunteers that have indicated their interest in helping during the pandemic. A more sophisticated online volunteer registry is needed to track volunteers from the application process to deployment in the field. Further, the MRC needs seamless connection to the health care boards in the Division of Consumer Affairs (DCA) to aid in the vetting process for health care professionals. Currently, the MRC must manually receive confirmation from DCA that a health care professional is in good standing.

One example of a new technology tool that the State should explore is Provider Bridge,¹⁷ a platform to mobilize volunteer health care professionals, has been developed to support medical license portability and connect volunteer health professionals with health care entities to increase access to care.

The MRC in New Jersey should be supported and expanded during non-emergent periods to ensure that a strong medical volunteer base can be easily identified, educated, trained, and quickly recruited to support our health care workforce in a future emergency.

6. Develop and support evidence-based behavioral health programs to target the growing need to provide mental health services to health care workers.

Some of the greatest barriers to mental health care for health care workers are lack of access, stigma, and time.

Programs to help manage stress and address mental health issues should meet people where they are in the workplace or in their homes. Employers should voluntarily lead by example by cultivating a safe space for self-care and treatment and develop a worksite mental health program. These may include, but are not limited to, an anonymous behavioral health hotline, group peer-led discussions to reduce stigma, tips for mindfulness and meditation, providing coverage for telemedicine, and training management in mental health first aid to provide the skills to respond to the signs of mental illness and substance use.

Many employers are piloting new and innovative ways to provide mental health support at work. The NYC Health + Hospitals Helping Healers Heal program uses wellness rounds to look for and address signs of anxiety, burnout, compassion fatigue, and other symptoms for busy clinical staffers who were less able to take mental health breaks.¹⁸

Once internal resources have been exhausted, or when they are not the right fit for employees who elect out of internal solutions, employers should look to external programs and tools for added support. The American Psychiatric Association Foundation Center for Workplace Mental Health¹⁹ includes a host of resources for employers looking to do more to support the mental health of their workforce.

Some health care workers will choose not to seek out care at work due to perceived stigma. The State of New Jersey runs the Crisis Counseling Program (CCP)²⁰ funded by Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) and in coordination with the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) in disaster declared communities.

The CCP New Jersey Hope and Healing model provides psychoeducation, individual and group crisis counseling and assessment, referral, and resources linkage. Services are free of charge and open to the public, but many are geared specifically to health care workers and under-resourced populations.

These programs provide critical opportunities for health care workers to anonymously participate in activities to support their mental health and should be continued permanently beyond the declared state of emergency.

7. Expand prescribing ability for medication-assisted treatment (MAT) for people with opioid use disorder (OUD) to increase the health care workforce able to provide access to this care.

Existing health care emergencies did not disappear with the onset of COVID-19. The convergence of this pandemic with an existing opioid epidemic has had profound impacts on people with substance use disorders. There is less access to treatment, increased isolation, and people are experiencing more stress. These factors can be even more challenging for people in recovery. Newly released information shows that New Jersey had 3,046 suspected overdose deaths in 2020, a reversal of the downward trend and slight increase from the year prior.²¹ The opioid epidemic shows no signs of abating.

One of the best strategies in the fight against OUD is medication-assisted treatment, the use of medication, along with other therapies, to help sustain recovery from substance use disorders, and to prevent and reduce opioid overdoses.²² According to the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA), research shows that a combination of medication and therapy can successfully treat these [substance use] disorders, and for some people struggling with addiction, MAT can help sustain recovery. MAT is also used to prevent or reduce opioid overdose.²³ One medication utilized in MAT is buprenorphine. Experts, including the National Institute on Drug Abuse, agree that buprenorphine is a safe, effective treatment for opioid use disorder.

An X-waiver is required by the Drug Addiction Treatment Act (DATA 2000)²⁴ for the outpatient use of buprenorphine for the treatment of opioid use disorder. Treatment with buprenorphine reduces the risk of death among people with OUD by as much as 50 percent. Although buprenorphine treatment has increased over the past decade, it is often not available when and where it is most needed. Federal laws that make buprenorphine for OUD difficult to access for many patients, including those most at-risk for overdose death, are a key driver of the persistent gap between treatment need and availability.²⁵ Furthermore, the capacity of the buprenorphine prescriber system is currently insufficient—the number of X-waivered prescribers does not match clinical need, and, among providers who do have an X-waiver, the number actually prescribing buprenorphine is even lower.²⁶ Providers are required to complete between eight to 24 hours of specialized training before they can apply for the X-waiver and are restricted in the number of patients they can treat.

To combat an epidemic within a pandemic, we must increase the health care workforce to create more avenues for patients to access the treatments that will help them maintain their recovery efforts such as suspending onerous X-waiver requirements to allow non-X waiver prescribers to prescribe buprenorphine.

During the COVID-19 public health emergency, the Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA) did reduce some of the barriers to providing medication for opioid use disorder (MOUD) by allowing qualifying practitioners (with X-waivers) to prescribe buprenorphine to new and existing patients with opioid use disorder based on a telephone evaluation. Prior to the pandemic, an in-person evaluation was required to prescribe buprenorphine to new patients. The safety of expanded access to prescribe buprenorphine telephonically should be evaluated, and, if outcomes improved, should continue beyond the pandemic to increase access to life saving treatment.

INCREASE SUPPORT FOR ALTERNATIVE DELIVERY OF CARE AND PAYMENT MODELS

A. Telehealth

PROBLEM:

Before the pandemic, regulatory requirements, including limitations on the allowed type of software and equipment as well as disincentives within the existing reimbursement systems, discouraged many providers from investing in and widely adopting telehealth as part of their practice. The pandemic, at least temporarily, swept away those barriers. Telehealth has become an important strategy to provide a wide variety of care to patients in many settings. Additionally, the technology has been used to enable Telemonitoring (or remote monitoring) for home-based care and remote participation in clinical trials. Telemonitoring involves the use of telehealth to remotely monitor health status, including capturing and sharing data, such as weight, blood pressure, or glucose level via medical devices.

Telehealth served a critical public health function by protecting patients and providers, eliminating direct contact for those visits, and thereby preserving personal protective equipment when it was in short supply. According to the Fair Health Tracker, from November 2019 to November 2020, billing for telehealth services based on volume of claims increased by 8,472.96 percent in the Northeast region.²⁷ The top three reasons for visits were mental health conditions (by a wide margin); exposure to communicable diseases; and joint or soft tissue injuries.²⁸

Telehealth has obvious value, such as convenience. A ten-minute consultation to look at a rash, for example, is much easier than the hour or more ordeal of traveling and waiting under the traditional in-person model. Clinicians also report further benefits such as being able to see a patient's home setting and the opportunity to engage with a patient's caregivers at the visit, as well as fewer "no-show visits." Telehealth is useful for routine services that do not require in-person care, but are time sensitive, such as follow up consults to refill a prescription for certain contraceptives. But not everything can be done over a screen. For some, telehealth is not a full replacement for annual well visits (including immunizations) or emergencies involving chest pains or respiratory issues. There are also accessibility gaps that hinder telehealth for many patients.

Despite its value and success during the pandemic, the adoption of telehealth has been uneven by provider type, patient age, socio-economic factors, and by patient language, ethnicity, and race. A quarter of Medicare beneficiaries lack a device with the capability to conduct a video visit.²⁹ This percentage is higher for those who are Black, Latinx, and those with disabilities.³⁰ Moreover, due to lack of equipment or comfort level using the technology, from mid-March to mid-June 2020, nearly a third of Medicare beneficiaries who received telehealth care did so by telephone audio only.³¹

As telehealth continues as a mode of care, it will be important to align on how to define and measure what is good quality care and which types of care are appropriate to deliver via telehealth. Several groups, including the National Quality Forum (NQF)³², the World Health Organization (WHO)³³, and the Agency for Health Research and Quality (AHRQ)³⁴ have already proposed frameworks for evaluating and measuring telehealth to answer these questions. This guidance should be considered, and stakeholders should move forward quickly to align on measures and principles to include in reimbursement contracts and care delivery models to promote appropriate telehealth use. Such principles should focus on quality of care; patient satisfaction; whether the care can be provided virtually; protecting patient privacy; accessing patient's medical records for the visit; and efficiency. Recently, the American Academy of Pediatrics (AAP) synthesized the quality metrics proposed by the above listed organizations into a single framework for measure developers and researchers to use to study telehealth's impact on patients and to develop quality measures that fall into one or more measurement domains: (1) Health Outcomes; (2) Health Delivery — Quality and Cost; (3) Experience; and (4) Performance Indicators. The AAP's framework is intended to support measures that will communicate telehealth's value to four key stakeholder groups: patients, providers, health systems, and payers.³⁵ This framework is a strong start for New Jersey stakeholders to use to design telehealth regulations, as well as reimbursement and care delivery models that include telehealth.



The federal government widely loosened payment and privacy restrictions for telehealth use amid the pandemic. The State also issued orders that provided greater flexibility and payments for telehealth. Many of these changes will end when the public health emergency ends. Now that telehealth use has expanded so rapidly, we have a good opportunity to assess its value and adopt regulations and test models of care and payment that further telehealth as one part of the health care continuum while recognizing its advantages and limitations. Telehealth use and payment rules will have to be addressed at both the state and federal level. New Jersey's Telehealth law created a multi-stakeholder Telemedicine and Telehealth Review Commission ("Review Commission"), which is the ideal forum to address these issues.³⁶

One incredible lesson from the pandemic is how quickly a mode of care, such as telehealth, can be adopted and widely used by so many people in very innovative ways. As we move forward, we should assess those innovations and outcomes and adopt regulations that support this mode of care delivery.

Recommended Actions:

8. Convene the Telemedicine and Telehealth Review Commission and adopt comprehensive regulations to guide telehealth's growth.

The Review Commission should be appointed and convened expeditiously. It should evaluate (using electronic medical records, encounter data, clinical trial data, patient/caregiver reported outcome data, etc.) how telehealth has affected the quality, cost, and equity of care for patients with specific conditions. A particular focus should be on how telehealth use may have varied by age, insurance type, race, ethnicity, and language.

The Review Commission could be staffed by state and health care policy researchers, with the goals of identifying quality measures and drafting a robust, quality informed set of regulations that enables telehealth to flourish equitably and efficiently. Ideally, the regulations would be published for adoption prior to the lifting of the public health emergency. The Review Commission should consider and include in its work all known federal changes regarding privacy requirements, equipment and software standards, and federal reimbursement policies.

The Review Commission's findings should identify populations that struggle with the equipment use, obtaining equipment, or lack broadband and propose policy solutions to address these barriers. This information will inform investments that the State or private entities may decide to make to address such digital inequities.

Finally, the Review Commission should consider the specific changes that were made during the public health emergency and whether and to what extent it would recommend retaining such changes. The specific changes that enabled and encouraged greater telehealth use by both providers and patients include: reimbursement for audio only services; payment parity for in-person and virtual services; changes to consumer cost sharing; relaxation of privacy laws and allowing additional technology platforms; allowing for remote monitoring and visits for certain clinical trials; easing limitations on patient or provider location for virtual visits; and increased allowance for out-of-state licensees to deliver care. These changes and issues are governed by various state and federal entities. Which entity would be responsible for adopting any recommendations and by what mechanism must be spelled out by the Review Commission. The recommendations should be evidence-based and formed through an open, transparent process.

9. Support testing State funded and voluntary programs that include the provision of remote monitoring devices and digital equipment to increase health care access and improve outcomes.

The State and other stakeholders in the health care system should create and test programs that provide equipment (smart phones, tablets, remote monitoring devices) to enable the use of telehealth by various populations within various settings to improve health care access and outcomes. Many such programs exist throughout the country, with three highlighted in this action plan.^{37 38} While some studies have shown improved outcomes and savings, most studies have been smaller scale or of shorter duration and more insights are needed to widely scale these innovations.³⁸

WellCare Health Plans of NJ identified a "connectivity gap" in multiple communities and found ways to enable people to stay connected to their families, employment opportunities, as well as to their health care providers. WellCare's Community Connections program donated cell phones with three months of service to: The Partnership, which assists pregnant individuals and new parents; NJ Re-entry, which assists with employment searches and job readiness; and Women's Centers in Passaic and Camden, which assists those involved in inter-personal violence. WellCare also donated tablets to nursing homes throughout the state to enable residents to communicate with their families to combat social isolation and to participate in telehealth services.

Clover Health identified members with chronic conditions who were without technology to stay connected with their provider and therefore at risk of poor outcomes and preventable hospitalizations. Clover Health provided 1,803 members with tablets to connect them to nurse practitioners to better manage their chronic illnesses through the insurer's Video on Wheels program.

Lifeline Medical Associates conducted virtual visits with patients who reported their own blood pressure and weight. The initiative builds on the organization's pre-pandemic work that was accelerated because of COVID-19. The effort provides patients with a "Mommy Box" that contains a blood pressure monitor, scale, and fetal doppler for prenatal monitoring. Patients are enrolled in a patient engagement application to integrate the information with their medical records.

In some models, provision of a smart phone or tablet, or enabling a certified nurse assistant at a skilled nursing facility, or a caregiver or assistant to help a patient with devices and telehealth at home, has enhanced care and has been shown to be cost-efficient.⁴⁰ These innovations should be further tested by the State and other purchasers as strategies to address the social determinants of health. For providers, models such as Accountable Care Organizations or Patient-Centered Medical Homes, where providers are paid based on shared savings and quality outcomes, are well poised to support these types of investments. For purchasers and managed care organizations, if these interventions work, they have financial incentives to provide this equipment to better manage members with chronic illnesses and thereby reduce hospitalizations, associated complications, and costs.

10. Continue telehealth and remote monitoring in clinical trials to advance research and equity in trials and study its impact.

Just as patients and providers benefitted from greater access to telehealth during the pandemic, researchers and clinical trial participants were able to use telehealth to continue to conduct clinical trials remotely. This flexibility saved money and made life easier for some very ill and older patients as well as those who live considerable distances from their caregivers. Pursuant to FDA guidance, researchers could mail certain medications, perform examinations via telehealth visits, and home monitor patients' vitals. Some clinical trials, however, still required in-person visits to draw blood or review certain vital signs and symptoms. For the duration of the public health emergency, the FDA should continue its guidance that allows for changes to ongoing clinical trials, including allowing certain observations to be done via telehealth.⁴¹ The safety and efficacy of these changes should be reviewed, and the benefits of these changes should be considered for continuation beyond the pandemic, with study accuracy and patient safety always of paramount importance. Additionally, the evaluation should include data on the impact of telehealth on the diversity of trial participants by age, race, ethnicity, and language. The evaluation should include a qualitative component with input from a diverse group of trial participants.

B. Long-term care and home-based care for older adults.

PROBLEM:

The staggering number of COVID-19 cases and deaths in long-term care (LTC) facilities in New Jersey and nationally highlighted how ill equipped we were for the pandemic. A New Jersey Department of Health commissioned report ("Manatt Report"), released in June 2020, provided guidance for strengthening the State's long-term care system.⁴² The recommendations became part of a legislative package, most of which was enacted with the support of both the LTC industry and consumer advocacy groups. The New Jersey Department of Health (DOH) has begun implementation of several of these laws including creating a consolidated webpage for LTC data, which provides access to inspection reports, some facility ownership information, data on current outbreaks, and ongoing guidance for residents and LTC operators.⁴³

As noted in the Manatt Report, many of New Jersey's LTC facilities are older and have multiple residents per room. Many lack infection control expertise — and a large percentage had documented deficiencies and citations. As LTC facilities typically stock PPE for the purposes of short-term infection outbreak and for staff use only, they did not have enough PPE to protect their staff and residents in the way that COVID-19 required. This was further complicated by the global shortage of PPE during the peak of the pandemic, a lack of information initially available about how the virus spread, and limited testing availability and protocols for residents, visitors, and staff. The report further explained that these facilities were staffed by workers, particularly certified nurse assistants, who provide 90 percent of the direct patient care. These employees often do not have health insurance — which may decrease the likelihood that they would seek medical care if they began showing symptoms of COVID-19 and thus risk spreading it within the facility. Many live in areas which had high rates of community spread of the virus. They are caring for our frailest residents. During the height of the pandemic, these factors, collectively, led to the high rates of infection and death from COVID-19 in these facilities.

The Manatt report sets forth recommendations for increased financial and quality reporting and transparency, better aligned and staffed government oversight, increasing LTC direct staff salaries and benefits, clinical quality and infrastructure improvements, and reforming reimbursement policies to pay for value and quality. The report also highlights opportunities to increase residents' social connectedness when visitation is limited, such as the purchasing and utilization of communication technology. Legislation has passed on some of these recommendations and must now be implemented.⁴⁴ Additional capacity within the Department of Health will be needed to support the additional oversight required in these legislative changes as well as to carry out already existing core oversight functions. These needs include resources to conduct more frequent inspections and following up on corrective action plans.

While these critical improvements to LTC are needed, a growing number of aging adults prefer to remain at home. It is time to redesign our health care financing and delivery system, as well as our communities and public health system, to better support home and community-based care.⁴⁵ Both Medicare and Medicaid are moving in this direction.

Medicaid pays for two-thirds of all LTC residents. The State's Medicaid Managed Long-Term Services and Supports (MLTSS) system, since launching in July 2014, has facilitated the growth in home and community-based care while nursing home occupancy has been flat or decreased. This trend is likely to continue post-pandemic. Through MLTSS, individuals can receive a range of home and community-based services including these relatively higher cost services:

- Supplemental payments towards remaining in Assisted Living (Medicaid pays towards the medical costs at a fixed daily rate);
- Adult Day Care (for assistance for acts of daily living and socializing);
- Personal Care (including family paid as caregiver).

While New Jersey actively encourages residents to use these benefits if they are eligible and thereby stay at home, many will not meet the eligibility requirements.⁴⁶ Individuals with income above the Medicaid eligibility limits, but who cannot afford these services, have fewer options to support them at home. One other option for some such individuals is enrolling through a Qualified Income Trust⁴⁷ mechanism.

- SOLUTION:

Although Medicare and Medicaid are the largest purchasers of LTC, to date, steps toward value-based payments to encourage improved quality have been relatively modest. More action towards value-based payments was recommended in the Manatt Report and is expected nationally.

The Medicare Value-Based Program rewards and penalizes nursing facilities with incentive payments based on the quality of care as measured by a hospital readmissions measure. New Jersey Medicaid began linking quality to payment in 2019 by paying a small performance bonus for achieving certain metrics. The Manatt Report, and patient advocates, acknowledged this first step and encouraged additional work on value-based payment.

Health plans, health care systems, and entrepreneurs are deploying caregiver and technology-based programs, telehealth, remote monitoring activities, Hospital at Home models, as well as Medical Care at Home Models, to support people who prefer to remain in their homes for on-going, episodic, or post-acute care.⁴⁸

AARP, as well as certain foundations, are advocating for sweeping systemic changes to policy and payment systems to create plans for healthy aging. One such example is California's Master Plan for Aging.⁴⁹ The plan was launched through an executive order by Governor Gavin Newsom. Since its launch, private industry, corporations, health systems, foundations, and local leaders have supported and engaged in what is a massive effort to reinvent care across all ages by pursuing and investing in social policies, from housing and transportation to work force and health care financing, that enable people to grow old in their communities.

An improved network of LTC home-based care for aging adults will need to include a move to quality-based payments; the use of technology as well as in-home care; and fundamental shifts in our public health and broader community infrastructure and payment systems as outlined in the California Master Plan. Governor Murphy signed Executive Order 227 to catalyze change like the California effort.⁵⁰

Recommended Actions:

11. Implement the Manatt report recommendations.

The Manatt report recommendations, as enacted, should be implemented as quickly as possible. Funds from the federal government can be used to support these efforts and should be invested in modernizing facilities (including converting multi-patient rooms to private rooms), ensuring adequate staffing levels overall and by skill level, ensuring a supply of PPE, staff training and retention programs including opportunities for professional development, enhanced wages and benefits to reduce turnover, and making sure that each facility has staff with infection control expertise to address the issues that contributed to higher death and infection rates. The implementation must be done in partnership with the LTC industry recognizing that this industry has many good actors and dedicated staff members who put their lives at risk for their residents.

12. Support home-based medical care models.

Through Medicare, Medicaid, and other payers, support and reimburse home-based medical care, which includes a variety of care models that serve the most medically complex and socially vulnerable people. Medical management, co-management, and oversight by nurse practitioners, physician assistants, and physicians — often as part of an interprofessional care team — and the execution of a medical care plan are core components in the care of these patients. Essential care also requires addressing issues related to patients' functional status, cognitive and behavioral concerns, and SDOH. There are many examples of these models and their use should be expanded in New Jersey.⁵¹

13. Adopt a statewide plan for healthy aging.

Such a plan would create incentives and funding for the State and local government to focus on being "Age Friendly" when making zoning, transportation, tax, and health care delivery, policy, and funding decisions. Executive Order 227,⁵² which creates the Age-Friendly State Advisory Council to identify opportunities for creating livable communities for people of all ages in New Jersey is a good first step. Local public health can play an important role in this effort. During the pandemic, local public health departments worked closely with housing authorities, senior resource centers, local first responder agencies, and others to identify residents with greater needs, who were living alone, or who did not have access to technology. These partnerships enabled residents to connect with volunteers to receive food, social visits, transportation, and help with getting vaccinated. The bonds they built during the pandemic must be preserved and enhanced.

C. Strengthen patient access and connection to high quality primary care.

PROBLEM:

A strong primary care system is essential to moving away from fee-for-service and toward value-based care. This was true prior to the pandemic and remains true today. A trusted primary care practice helps patients navigate the health care system, access necessary preventive care and screenings, and manage their chronic conditions. The pandemic's toll on primary care practices has made the call to increase support of primary care even more urgent. According to Asaf Bitton, MD, executive director of Ariadne Labs, during the pandemic "up to five percent of practices have closed, and 20 percent are at risk of closure."⁵³ Dr. Bitton argues that "[t]hese closures will lead to many consequences, including huge barriers to access, and then the downstream effects of [patients receiving] less necessary or preventive care and experiencing more delays in care." His point is consistent with the many studies showing evidence of the benefits of a health system with a strong primary care base.⁵⁴ These benefits are across the board and include reducing the major causes of death and disorders and reducing racial and ethnic disparities.

In a pandemic, a trusted and accessible source for health information is even more critical. Primary care of all types, from family physicians to pediatricians to community health centers, stayed open within the public health restrictions to serve their patients. They redesigned their physical settings, protocols, and utilized telehealth. Those practices that were in alternative payment arrangements, such as Patient-Centered Medical Homes (PCMH) or Direct Primary Care, had some economic protections and advantages over those that were entirely reliant on fee-for-service payments. Overall, primary care practices have served as essential sources of information for patients for identifying COVID-19 symptoms, explaining testing and infectious disease prevention, keeping patients out of the emergency room when appropriate, and providing vaccine information and delivery.

As we rebuild from the pandemic and assess its financial and emotional toll on various segments of the health care system, we have a rare opportunity and responsibility to publicly discuss what type of care we want to preserve, support, and expand. The evidence supports increased investment in primary care and strengthening it in New Jersey.⁵⁵ Unfortunately, as a country, we are going in the wrong direction, as primary care spending in 2019 across commercial payers was only 4.67 percent of total national commercial health care spending, falling from 4.88 percent in 2017.⁵⁶ As we consider what a stronger post-pandemic health care system looks like, we must analyze the value of primary care in our communities during this pandemic and in future public health crises. We should explore the bridge between primary care and public health — and the role of primary care providers in driving healthy habits and preventive care, increasing basic health literacy, teaching infection prevention, driving immunizations and addressing vaccine hesitancy.



Invest in primary care to build up a vibrant network of high-quality primary care practices that offer comprehensive, teambased care, such as practices organized as a PCMH. PCMH payment models adequately reimburse practices to actively manage patients' care using data, direct outreach, and technology to expand patient access and engagement. These models would increase the total utilization and spending on primary care, but over the long-term should improve overall patient and population health outcomes, increase patients' connection to primary and preventive health, improve trust in public health and create an important bridge between the public health system and the health care delivery system. When done effectively, these models of care may also reduce spending related to hospital admissions and chronic conditions.

In New Jersey's commercial market, some insurers have made significant investments in the PCMH model and New Jersey was one of seven regions to participate in the Comprehensive Primary Care Initiative, a demonstration project implemented by the Center for Medicare and Medicaid Innovation in collaboration with private health plans to evaluate the impact of a specific change in the way primary care practices are paid. The primary care practices received a per member per month (PMPM) payment in addition to standard fee-for-service payments and were eligible to receive an additional shared savings payment if the total spending on all the patients in all of the participating practices in their geographic region was lower than the spending in a comparison group of patients. The Comprehensive Primary Care Initiative ended in 2016 and was replaced by Comprehensive Primary Care Plus (CPC+).

Recommended Actions:

14.

Track and set goals for spending on high quality primary care.

Track how much of New Jersey's health care spending is for primary care in comparison to other health care services. As part of the effort, the State should align with stakeholders on the right balance to increase the percentage invested in primary care without increasing total health care spending. One example is Massachusetts.⁵⁷ In late 2019, Governor Charlie Baker proposed comprehensive legislation to improve outcomes, increase access, and "bring down costs" by promoting access to behavioral health and primary care services and setting a target to increase spending on primary care and behavioral health services by 30 percent over three years "within the construct of the state's health care benchmark." The Massachusetts Health Policy Commission (HPC) joined Governor Baker in calling for increased investment in primary care. Specifically, the HPC recommended that "payers and providers should increase spending devoted to primary care and behavioral health while adhering to the cost growth benchmark." Governor Murphy recently established a similar group to address health care spending.⁵⁸ The timing is right to review the State's spending in primary care as compared to other health care services, especially by region, age, type of insurance coverage, race, ethnicity, and spoken language. The newly appointed group is well positioned to recommend steps to ensure that New Jersey appropriately invests in strengthening primary care.

15. Expand use of aligned payment models for primary care that are more patient-centered and less reliant on fee-for-service.

A Patient-Centered Payment Model has the following characteristics:

- It enables patients to have their specific health care need addressed by a team of providers who have agreed to work together to achieve specific, feasible outcomes for that need.
- It enables patients to select which provider team to use based on the quality standards and outcomes that each provider team commits to achieve for that patient and based on the total amount that the patient and their insurer will pay for all the services the patient will receive with respect to the need that is being addressed.
- It gives the team of providers adequate resources and sufficient flexibility to deliver the most appropriate combination of high-quality services to achieve the best outcomes based on the nature and severity of the patient's need.
- It holds the team of providers accountable for achieving the expected results for each patient in return for the adequate, flexible payment.

As part of any call for greater investment in primary care, the State and other purchasers should continue to expand models that support quality and shared savings based on outcomes. In addition, purchasers, such as Medicaid and the insurance carriers on the government subsidized marketplace, should align their quality measures and increase their investments in these models to accelerate the health system's move away from fee for service. While the evidence for one particular primary care model over another is still developing and growing, some models and programs have demonstrated improved quality and modest cost reduction.⁵⁹ As mentioned above, and found in studies, practices with per-member per-month payments to support their ongoing care coordination of patients were in a stronger financial position during the pandemic and shelter-in-place orders.

16. Facilitate and leverage relationships between primary care and public health to support trust in public health and better population health.

Establish formalized, closer ties between local public health departments and community-based primary care providers to facilitate on-going cooperation on immunization programs, anti-smoking, and other public health campaigns. One of the lessons learned in the pandemic is that local public health and local health care providers often did not know one another and did not work together. The pandemic and collective work on contract tracing, communicating about long term care facilities and associated regulatory changes, testing sites, vaccination sites and availability, created opportunities for local public health to work more closely with area providers. These relationships, if kept up, will serve communities well in future public health emergencies or natural disasters. But they can also be leveraged in support of much needed public health campaigns where there is a lack of funding. Every stakeholder can contribute something to get public health messages out. Strategies should include appointing area primary care practices to serve on local boards of health, regularly inviting local providers and public health officials to present at each other's meetings, sharing board of health newsletters and minutes with practices, and holding regular forums either in person or virtually to continue these new relationships.

D. Increase accessibility of integrated behavioral health care.

PROBLEM:

The COVID-19 pandemic exacerbated our country's behavioral health problems. According to the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) in 2018, an estimated 47.6 million adults in the U.S. had experienced mental illness in the past year, which represents 19.1 percent of the adult population.⁶⁰ According to a recent Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) survey,⁶¹ more than 40 percent of U.S. adults surveyed in June 2020 reported struggling with pandemic-related behavioral health issues and over one in ten adults seriously considered suicide. These numbers represent a drastic increase in the percentage of American adults experiencing behavioral health issues. The pandemic also created a new class of worker deemed "essential." Employees in the public and private sectors were deemed "essential workers" during the pandemic if their duties and responsibilities were essential to the public's health, safety, and welfare. This included workers like lab workers, gas station attendants, grocery store personnel, and employees of other retail stores and warehouses. Concerns about being exposed to the virus at work along with uncertainty about employment have created fear and anxiety in essential workers that threaten the wellbeing of our workforce. Lack of access to appropriate treatment, stigma associated with seeking out treatment, and an inability to carve out time for self-care and treatment are all significant barriers to treating and supporting the mental health of our essential workforce. Moreover, patients who received fragmented care or who are treated separately for their physical and emotional ailments have poorer outcomes over time and their care ends up costing more.⁶²

- SOLUTION:

Any attempt to alleviate the behavioral health impact of the pandemic must examine structural deficits that prevent people from seeking or receiving treatment. The CDC has recommended that the public health response to the COVID-19 pandemic should include increased intervention and prevention efforts to address associated mental health conditions and that community-level efforts, including health communication strategies, should prioritize young adults, as well as underserved populations and communities, essential workers, and unpaid adult caregivers.⁶³ In order to increase intervention and prevention efforts for these populations, we must increase access to care and break down existing barriers to providing care by eliminating regulatory and payment barriers to integrated care (whole person care that includes both physical and mental health services).

Recommended Actions:

17. Issue "integrated facility" licensing regulations.

New Jersey has been working toward integrating physical and behavioral health care, but still needs to amend its regulations to allow for a single integrated facility license. The New Jersey Health Care Quality Institute Medicaid 2.0 Blueprint for the Future,⁶⁴ which laid out a plan to redesign and modernize New Jersey's Medicaid program, outlined in recommendation number 11 (in the Blueprint) the major issues caused by the lack of a fully integrated care system. These issues include system fragmentation, misaligned service priorities, health disparities, and lack of prevention and evidence. The State, to its credit, has recognized these issues and has taken preliminary steps in the right direction. However, given the current mental health crisis, those actions must accelerate. To increase access

to care, the New Jersey Department of Health should publish the integrated facility licensing regulations that were developed with guidance from the State Integrated Health Advisory Panel,⁶⁵ a group of experts convened by the Department to create a unified system of care to address these stated shortcomings in our current system.

18. Advance integrated physical and mental health services payment changes in Medicaid.

The State's Medicaid program and contract should finalize its plan to fully integrate its managed care model for physical and mental health care. Despite years of incremental steps towards integrated care, and acknowledgement of its importance to patient outcomes, most outpatient mental health is not included under the State's contracts with the five Medicaid Managed Care Organizations (MCOs) and instead is run through a separate fee-for-service payment model. It is time to move forward with Medicaid's plans to amend the program and MCO contract to emphasize integrated care and to include behavioral health services for all adults in the contract. Under this change, the MCOs would be responsible for ensuring that when a provider is completing a patient assessment (at an annual exam, for instance), that they utilize a standardized evidence-based assessment to appropriately evaluate a person's presenting medical, psychiatric, and social determinants needs. The individual's plan of care should address the behavioral health and primary care needs, as well as include integrated service planning and treatment, appropriate to the level of care required.⁶⁶ These changes would shift the payment and delivery philosophy of the State to a more whole person approach. The coordination of health, behavioral health, and social services in a patient-centered manner would improve health and wellbeing through more efficient and effective use of resources.

PROMOTE PUBLIC POLICIES THAT ADDRESS SOCIAL DETERMINANTS OF HEALTH (SDOH) AND CAN LEAD TO GREATER HEALTH EQUITY.

PROBLEM:

COVID-19 highlighted existing patterns in our health care landscape in which factors such as an individual's race, ethnicity or their socioeconomic status increased their likelihood of facing poor health outcomes. These factors are often referred to as social determinants of health (SDOH). Adverse SDOH, such as living in an area where it is not safe to spend time outdoors, prolonged increased stress levels, or limited access to healthy food, can directly influence an individual's health, and are often the result of the effects of inequity or discrimination, such as systemic racism. COVID-19 is a prime example of this. Specifically, the Black and Latinx communities face increased risks of contracting, getting severely ill, or dying from COVID-19.⁶⁷ New Jersey data mirrors national trends, with Black and Latinx individuals being three times more likely than white individuals to contract COVID-19 and almost twice as likely to die from the virus.⁶⁸ A study from the Rutgers New Jersey Medical School has shown that Black individuals are more likely to experience adverse SDOH than white counterparts, and that these factors contribute to worse outcomes for COVID-19 infection and severity. In addition to disparities based on race, socioeconomic factors also contribute to worse health outcomes. Educational and income disparities can make an individual more likely to face health concerns, such as diabetes and hypertension, which increase their likelihood of getting severely ill or dying from COVID-19.⁶⁹ Policy makers must fully appreciate that the disparities we are seeing in COVID-19 cases are the result of societal forces, and not personal decision-making or failures of an individual or their community.



Policy solutions to address SDOH must directly connect at-risk populations with a comprehensive range of health and social support services while also making systemic changes to the way we invest in such services. Any proposed policy action or intervention must recognize how discrimination can impact every aspect of an individual's life — as well as the impact that decades of inequities and mistrust of these systems can have on the success of proposed interventions. Additionally, it is essential that programs incorporate the voices of the community they are designed to serve in every stage of development and are informed by accurate and useful data. While some of this work will be incremental, we cannot lose sight of the immediate needs of many populations, especially during these unprecedented times, and should actively implement evidence-based solutions to barriers to care to improve health outcomes as soon as possible. For example, we should both immediately expand care management programs that can connect individuals with necessary health and social services programs, while also investing in areas that influence health over a long period of time, such as access to affordable housing.

The calls to action below present a strategic approach to move toward policy change, rather than more granular suggestions. This was intentional; we felt it was important to not boil down solutions to very complex systemic problems into a few bullet points. We want to guide and support our state leaders in actively and directly engaging local leaders and subject matter experts in this effort. Additionally, while this section is dedicated to improvements in SDOH, the themes of improving access and health equity across the state can be found throughout this action plan.

Recommended Actions:

19. Meaningfully engage stakeholders and subject matter experts in relevant fields to identify key issues and impactful interventions to the most pressing health-related social needs highlighted during the pandemic.

SDOH interventions should stem from existing community-based efforts, peer-reviewed studies, and data. The Urban Institute recently highlighted three strategies for community engagement during COVID-19 and beyond which we recommend be utilized as New Jersey explores effective ways to address SDOH:⁷⁰

Crowdsourcing: Crowdsourcing, which can be done on accessible virtual platforms or in person, provides a more open opportunity for the public to submit input and ideas on an issue. Events like open public meetings and town halls can solicit feedback from groups or individuals that may be otherwise left out of important discussions. Responses can range significantly during this type of information gathering and can help funders or government officials ensure that their initial scope of work aligns with priorities of those most closely affected by an issue.

Ecosystem Mapping: This exercise builds an understanding of social connections, relationship dynamics, subject matter expertise, and power within a community or ecosystem and allows for the utilization, and support, of existing resources to meet mutual goals. A thorough ecosystem map can help ensure that all relevant parties are included at each step of work and that the right relationships and power structures are engaged during key stages of implementation.

Data Walks: Data walks bring together research and community members to share research, data, and other forms of evidence to get both a complete picture of available data and to agree upon areas for additional research. Data walks can also be helpful in addressing inconsistencies or flaws in existing data to ensure that there is a mutual agreement on core data sets that are used for major decision points of a project.

20. Identify both long-term interventions to create systemic change while also prioritizing immediate steps that can be taken to alleviate the impact that COVID-19 has on underserved populations in the short-term.

The State should identify and prioritize opportunities that can create much needed access to quality health care in the immediate future, while also investing in longer term changes to revise our current models of care delivery that perpetuate existing inequities. Some of the short- and long-term steps that can be taken to address these issues include:

The Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) recently released guidance regarding opportunities for state Medicaid programs to address SDOH under current authorities or to apply for waivers to do so for their beneficiaries.⁷¹ As New Jersey Medicaid prepares to submit its Section 1115 Waiver renewal this year, it should include innovative SDOH strategy proposals with the goal of creating sustainable and reimbursable pathways to evidenced-based services that address health-related social needs for underserved populations.

We should expand models like the Delivery System Reform Incentive Payment⁷² (DSRIP) Program clinic at Robert Wood Johnson University Hospital.

To address emerging trends across the country that indicated limited bed capacity at the beginning of the pandemic, Robert Wood Johnson University Hospital wanted to ensure they had enough beds for those with severe COVID-19 infections — while also providing patients who presented to the ED with moderate COVID-19 symptoms with appropriate follow-up care. Individuals with and without insurance were eligible for care at the DSRIP clinic, which had the primary goal of engaging patients who would have a difficult time adhering to discharge instructions, such as getting a follow-up outpatient appointment and filling any necessary prescriptions. They also provided supplies like pulse oximeters to some patients and used medical students to do phone outreach after discharge to provide additional care management.

These initiatives can create better health outcomes for patients with limited resources.

To address SDOH, in Governor Murphy's 2021 budget address, the Governor proposed that \$2 million be allocated to a pilot program to provide rental assistance for pregnant women to improve maternal and infant health outcomes. The Governor also plans to use federal funds to support renters facing eviction through the Emergency Rental Assistance Program.⁷³

21. Increase the tracking and reporting of health outcomes and public health information by race, ethnicity, occupation, and language to allow for informed decision making at all levels of intervention.

By increasing the data that is collected, tracked, and reported on for health and public health services, future funding decisions and investments in new or ongoing initiatives will be more responsive to what is happening on the ground. States are most likely to see the type of collaboration necessary to make this successful if they own and operate their own public health database, as competing platforms and vendors working with individual organizations would create multiple siloed data sources rather than a single integrated system.

The New Jersey State Department of Health currently operates the New Jersey State Health Assessment Data (NJSHAD), a website that allows for the public to access deidentified data, statistics, and other information about health and wellbeing of residents. In addition to already created reports and summaries of key health issues, individuals can also get the unique data they may be looking for by doing their own dataset queries on the site.⁷⁴ If a valuable resource such as this were expanded to allow relevant entities to enter their own collected data, it could collect much more information, be updated more frequently to better reflect current demographics and health statuses, and be used more broadly to make informed decisions about future policy changes and program investments. Additionally, ensuring that health care data is provided in conjunction with important demographic information is essential to better tailoring interventions to appropriate populations. These measures would make us more effective in addressing SDOH.

REVITALIZE AND REORGANIZE OUR PUBLIC HEALTH INFRASTRUCTURE

PROBLEM:

Public health initiatives protect and improve the health of individuals and communities. That can be achieved by promoting healthy lifestyles, researching disease and injury prevention, and detecting, preventing, and responding to infectious diseases. This role has never been more tested than in the face of the pandemic. There is consensus among public health officials that all health is local in terms of immediate response. Yet the public is largely unclear on what public health is and has a limited understanding of what local health departments accomplish.

Public health funding has been on the decline and should become a priority, especially in non-emergent periods, to maintain a strong infrastructure capable of responding to major health crises. Public health spending as a proportion of total health spending has been decreasing since 2000 and falling in inflation-adjusted terms since the Great Recession. Health departments across the country are battling 21st Century health threats with 20th Century resources. The COVID-19 crisis demonstrates this reality in the starkest of terms.⁷⁵ In New Jersey, we fare worse than most of the country in terms of public health investment. When compared to national averages, New Jersey health departments are under-resourced, ranking last out of 50 states in public health expenditures.⁷⁶

Beyond our current health care emergency, our nation's need to address critical public health challenges is only increasing with disease outbreaks, vaping, the opioid epidemic, extreme weather events and other crises. Understaffed public health departments cannot take on these crises alone. There is a great need to create stronger alliances among public health departments, the network of agencies charged with responding in an emergency, and other community organizations.



Little public information exists about the organization of our public health infrastructure and the flow of resources from the federal government to states and then to local public health departments. This is in large part because the federal government provides funding and support, but it delegates authority to the states to organize and deliver public health services, which can vary greatly by state. A statewide assessment is needed to fully understand how New Jersey uses funding and support from the federal government to create a strong local public health infrastructure — and to determine potential areas for improvement and efficiency.

A clear area for improvement now is enhancing the relationships between local public health departments and the various agencies and organizations that also play a role in emergency management, the delivery of health care services, and work in the community. There should be greater alignment between these organizations at the state and local level to create an environment of open communication and collaboration. A stronger and more inclusive public health system will translate to greater public trust and will improve our collective ability to respond to a crisis.

Recommended Actions:

22. Assess the structure, roles, and funding of state, county and local public health offices and evaluate whether these organizations have adequate resources and how their respective roles can be improved to support public health.

A comprehensive review of the public health infrastructure in New Jersey is needed to determine whether the current organization of state and local agencies meets the needs of our population and effectively achieves the core aims of public health. Updated in 2020, the 10 Essential Public Health Services⁷⁷ provides an important framework to guide public health to protect and promote the health of all people in all communities. These essential services should be used as benchmarks to assess the overall performance of our public health system across the State.

In addition to more than 90 local health agencies,⁷⁸ New Jersey also has 22 Local Information Network and Communications System (NJLINCS) agencies. NJLINCS is a system of public health professionals and electronic public health information that enhances the identification and containment of diseases and hazardous conditions that threaten the public's health.⁷⁹ New Jersey has long been a home rule state, but may benefit from increased collaboration, shared resources, and greater alignment across its many public health departments.

External research should also be conducted to consider whether New Jersey would benefit from a regionalized approach, rather than a patchwork of county and local offices that receive varying levels of funding from the CDC and the State. A 2006 study by the RAND Health Center for Domestic and International Health Security prepared for the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services called "Organizing State and Local Health Departments for Public Health Preparedness," said "researchers have proposed that public health services might be more effectively and efficiently delivered on a regional basis, merging counties or states into geographic regions linked by similar health status, economic, or geographic characteristics."⁸⁰

The New Jersey Department of Health convenes a three-member Public Health Council to ensure the reasonable protection of the health of the public-at-large; review and consult with the Commissioner regarding the regulations for the State Sanitary Code; and review the administration of funds under the Public Health Priority Funding Act of 1977.⁸¹ This Council provides an existing and formal connection between the State and local public health agencies where a comprehensive review and analysis of the state's public health infrastructure could be discussed and analyzed. The Council should meet regularly and publish its meeting minutes to ensure that a consistent and transparent connection between the State and public health exists.

23. Align the public health infrastructure with the emergency management system, health care system, employers, and community-based organizations to build greater trust in public health to address future issues.

Subchapter 9 of the Public Health Practice Standards of Performance for Local Boards of Health in New Jersey requires local boards of health to develop community health partnerships. Entities that impact the public health and have access to populations and/or resources in performing defined prevention, screening, rehabilitation, or support activities will convene, build coalitions, and identify and organize community resources to support the goals and activities of the local public health system.⁸² Emergency management organizations, health care providers, employers, and community organizations should support these efforts by partnering with local public health departments to align their respective goals. The Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health Institute for Health and Productivity Studies and the de Beaumont Foundation recently released a report on the "Seven Ways Businesses Can Align with Public Health for Bold Action and Innovation." As set forth in the report, "the business sector can play a vital role in amplifying efforts to rebuild a robust and resilient public health infrastructure that attends to the needs of workers, customers, and communities."⁸³ Each of these organizations has a vested interest in the public health of their communities and greater efforts should be made to coordinate a multi-sector public health response.

As a result of the pandemic, local health departments have already begun to foster stronger clinical and community partnerships. The Quality Institute's Mayors Wellness Campaign,⁸⁴ a statewide community health initiative that works with mayors and community leaders to help improve overall health and wellness in their communities, invites New Jersey municipalities to apply for Healthy Town Designations each year. Through that process, towns provide detailed examples of how they work with community partners to achieve better health for their residents.

This past year, we saw countless examples of towns working with agencies throughout their communities to provide additional services, such as transportation to medical appointments, hosting exercise classes, collecting data on important issues like mental health and substance abuse, offering education about advance care planning, distributing healthy food, and opening COVID-19 testing sites and vaccine clinics.

Promotion of ongoing partnerships like these will help build trust and open lines of communication for greater coordination during future public health emergencies.

24. Establish a universal immunization registry to support more robust public health data.

Currently, health care providers are required to utilize the New Jersey Immunization Information System⁸⁵ (NJIIS) for children under age 7 and their , to monitor school entry requirements, and to maintain Vaccines for Children⁸⁶ (VFC) program eligibility. The NJIIS should also include immunization records for all New Jerseyans, including all children and adults, to build more robust public health data sets.

One of the core functions of a public health system is to prevent the spread of infectious diseases. And one of the best strategies in the fight against that spread is vaccination. Public health officials need to be armed with the right data to implement vaccination strategies in communities where the spread of infectious diseases needs to be better contained. Having access to current adult immunization records will help lawmakers and public health officials identify and address areas and populations with lower immunization rates.

Governor Murphy signed Executive Order 207⁸⁷ on March 9, 2020. This order automatically enrolls New Jersey residents who choose to receive a COVID-19 vaccine into the State's existing vaccine registry. The Governor's Executive Order changes inclusion into the NJIIS from an opt-in to an opt-out program for residents who elect to receive a COVID-19 vaccine. We recommend using Executive Order 207 as a model to expand the opt-out provision to include all children and adult vaccination records, and not just those who choose to receive a COVID-19 vaccine.

Conclusion

The months and years ahead will test our collective commitment to emerge from the challenges of the pandemic better prepared for any future crises — and with a stronger health care system for all. We will need to turn recommendations into real-world policies that make a difference in the lives of all people in our State. We included all sectors of our health care system and government in this action plan because all elements must work together. **"Emerging From COVID-19: An Action Plan for a Healthier State"** includes specific policy changes as well as long-term interventions to create systemic change. We hope the recommendations will serve as a guiding light taking us forward from the darkest days of the pandemic.

Appendices

Emerging from COVID-19: An Action Plan for a Healthier State

	Appendix A – Scorecard	Data & Public Report	Funding/ Contracting	Innovation	Legis/ Policy	Technology	Access	Savings	Equity
					Benefits				
	Create and Support a Resilient and Diverse Health Care Workforce for the Future								
1.	Collect, analyze, publish health care workforce supply data to inform state strategy for development and retention.	1	✓		1	✓	1		1
2.	Create Workforce Council to analyze data and develop 10-year strategic plan.				1		1	✓	1
3.	Improve health care licensing and credentialing systems to better deploy workforce.		✓	1	1	✓	1	~	
4.	Evaluate outcomes of expanded licensure and scope of practice during pandemic to guide further regulatory change.	1	1	1	1		1	~	
5.	Improve utilization of Medical Reserve Corps to support public health.		1			1	1	1	
6.	Develop and expand behavioral health programs for health care workforce.		1				✓	✓	
7.	Expand Medication-Assisted Treatment prescribing ability for providers treating people with Opioid Use Disorder.				~		1	~	
	Increase Support for Alternativ	e Delivery	of Care and F	Payment Mod	els				
8.	Convene the Telehealth Review Commission and adopt regulations to support growth.				1				1
9.	Test state and industry supplied telehealth and remote monitoring equipment to increase access.		1	1	1	1	1	~	1
10	Continue telehealth and remote monitoring in clinical trials.	1		1	1	1	1	1	✓
11.	Implement the Manatt Report recommendations.		1		1			1	
12	Support home-based medical care models.		1	✓	1	~	~	✓	✓
13	Adopt statewide plan for healthy aging.		1		1		1	1	1
14	14. Track and set spending goals for high quality primary care.				1			✓	
15	15. Expand use and align payment models for patient-centered primary care.		1		1		~	✓	
16	Facilitate and leverage connections between primary care and public health to improve population health and trust in public health.		1	1				~	~
17	Issue "Integrated Facility" licensing regulations.		1	✓	1		1	1	×
18	Advance Medicaid integrated physical and mental health payment changes.		1	✓	1	1	1	✓	✓
	Promote Public Policies that Address Social Detern	ninants of	Health (SDOF	I) and Lead to	Greate	· Health Equity			
19	Use community engagement to identify the most critical SDOH needs surfaced during the pandemic.	1	1	1	~		~		~
20	Use Medicaid waiver and state funding to support evidence-based models of services that address SDOH.		1	1			1	1	~
21	Increase public reporting of demographic data on health outcomes to address disparities.	1	1		~				1
	Revitalize and Reorganize Our Public Health Infrastructure								
22	Assess the structure of public health and improve resource allocation.	1	1	1	1			1	✓
23	Align public health with emergency management, health care system, and community-based organizations to build trust and efficiencies.	~	✓		~	✓		~	~
24	Create universal immunization registry for adults to improve public health data.	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	

Appendix B – Acronyms

- AAP American Academy of Pediatrics
- APN Advanced Practice Nurse
- AHRQ Agency for Health Research and Quality
- **CDC** Centers for Disease Control and Prevention
- **CMS** Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services
- **CCP** Crisis Counseling Program
- DATA Drug Addiction Treatment Act
- DEA Drug Enforcement Agency
- **DSRIP** Delivery System Reform Incentive Payment
- DOH Department of Health
- DCA Division of Consumer Affairs
- **ED** Emergency Department
- **EMR** Electronic Medical Records
- FEMA Federal Emergency Management Agency
- FDA Food and Drug Administration
- **GME** Graduate Medical Education
- HIPAA Health Information Portability and Accountability Act
- HCW Health Care Workforce
- HWRP Health Care Workforce Reporting Program
- HPC Health Policy Commission
- KPI Key Performance Indicator
- LINCS Local Information Network and Communications System
- MAT Medication-Assisted Treatment
- MCO Managed Care Organization
- MRC Medical Reserve Corps
- NJOEM New Jersey Office of Emergency Management
- NQF National Quality Forum
- NJSHAD New Jersey State Health Assessment Data
- NLC Nurse Licensure Compact
- OUD Opioid Use Disorder
- SAMHSA Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration
- **SDOH** Social Determinants of Health
- **UME** Undergraduate Medical Education
- WHO World Health Organization

Appendix C – Glossary

Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services

The Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services is the federal agency responsible for administering the Medicare and Medicaid programs and carrying out other functions with respect to health care and health insurance.

Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19)

The World Health Organization (WHO) has decided to name the disease caused by the novel coronavirus "COVID-19" and refers to the virus that causes it as the "COVID-19 virus." CO for corona, VI for virus, D for disease, and 19 for the year the outbreak was first recognized, late in 2019.

Cost-Sharing

Cost-sharing is the amount that a patient pays out-of-pocket to a health care provider in return for a service, with no reimbursement from a third-party payer. The four principle approaches to cost-sharing are co-payments, co-insurance, deductibles, and balance billing.

Delivery System Reform Incentive Payment (DSRIP) Program

A Delivery System Reform Incentive Payment Program is a special pool of funds that can be used by a state Medicaid program to encourage or support changes in care to Medicaid beneficiaries and other low-income individuals by hospitals and other providers. The programs are created on a state-by-state basis through Section 1115 Medicaid waivers approved by the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services.

Direct Primary Care

This is a term used to describe a payment model in which a primary care practice charges a monthly, quarterly, or annual fee to a patient that covers all or most of the services the primary care practice provides to the patient, including patient visits, laboratory testing, care management, etc., and there are no separate fees charged for individual services. Direct primary care is a bundled capitation payment, but with the payment coming from the patient rather than a health insurance plan. In contrast, "concierge medicine" is typically a structure where a patient pays a fee of some kind in addition to fees for individual services, with the additional fee assuring that the patient will receive services that would not otherwise be possible under current fee schedules, including longer visits, phone calls, 24-hour access, etc.

Encounter

An encounter is an interaction between a provider and a patient. In a capitation payment model or other payment model that does not tie payment to the specific number or types of services delivered, a purchaser or payer may still wish to know what services were delivered to patients, so instead of submitting a claim for each service (since a claim is generally associated with a payment), a provider may be asked to submit a form documenting an encounter. Encounters include services that would be eligible for payment under a fee-for-service payment model, but they may also include other services or interactions that are not typically paid for under fee-for-service, such as telephone calls or e-mails with patients.

Fee-for-Service Payment

A fee-for-service payment model is one in which a specific amount is paid when a particular service is delivered, and generally where the payment amount differs depending on which specific service is delivered.

Health Care Workforce

The WHO has defined health workforce as all people engaged in actions whose primary intent is to enhance health. These human resources include clinical staff, such as physicians, nurses, pharmacists, and dentists, as well as management and support staff, i.e., those who do not deliver services directly but are essential to the performance of health systems, such as managers, ambulance drivers and accountants.

Health Equity

Health equity is what is achieved when everyone reaches their full potential for health and wellness. With health equity, no one is disadvantaged from achieving this potential because of social position or other socially determined circumstances.

Home-Based Medical Care

Home-based medical care encompasses a variety of care models that often serve the most medically complex and socially vulnerable people. Medical management, co-management, and oversight by nurse practitioners, physician assistants, and especially physicians — often in collaboration with an interprofessional care team — and the execution of a medical care plan are core components in the care of these patients. Essential care also requires addressing issues related to patients' functional status, cognitive and behavioral concerns, and social determinants of health.

Hospital at Home

Hospital at Home is a term that includes several specific models of treating patients at home who would normally be treated in an in-patient setting. Models include the Acute Hospital Care at Home program which is an expansion of the CMS Hospital Without Walls initiative launched in March 2020 as a part of a comprehensive effort to increase hospital capacity, maximize resources, and combat COVID-19 to keep patients safe. This program creates additional flexibility that allows for certain health care services to be provided outside of a traditional hospital setting and within a patient's home.

Infrastructure

"Infrastructure" is a generic term used to describe systems and services that a provider needs to have in order to deliver quality care to patients. The term is used to refer to fixed assets such as computer equipment, software systems such as electronic health records or data analysis software, or personnel such as nurse care managers.

Interstate Medical Licensure Compact

The Interstate Medical Licensure Compact is an agreement among participating 29 U.S. states to work together to significantly streamline the licensing process for physicians who want to practice in multiple states. It offers a voluntary, expedited pathway to licensure for physicians who qualify. Recognizing that physicians will increasingly practice in multiple states because of telemedicine, U.S. state medical boards in 2013 began actively discussing the idea of creating the Compact to help streamline traditional medical-license application processes.

Managed Care Organization

A health insurance company or provider organization that contracts with a purchaser to provide all of the health care services needed by a specific set of individuals in return for a pre-defined amount of money, such as a capitation payment. The MCO is both permitted and expected to "manage" the care delivered to these individuals to hold the costs of services within the amount it is paid, such as through the use of care management, prior authorization, and other techniques that are designed to limit the utilization of services by patients.

Medical Home

A medical home is a generic term used to describe a physician practice which operates in ways consistent with one or more of the principles of the Patient-Centered Medical Home. Although a "medical home" was originally intended to apply to primary care practices, it has also been used to refer to specialty practices that provide care to patients with a particular health problem in ways that are consistent with one or more of the principles of the Patient-Centered Medical Home.

Medical Reserve Corps

A national network of local groups of volunteers engaging local communities to strengthen public health, reduce vulnerability, build resilience, and improve preparedness, response and recovery capabilities.

Network

In health care delivery and payment, a network consists of two or more providers who will deliver services in return for agreed-upon payment and cost-sharing amounts for patients who are covered under a particular health insurance plan or who are receiving services as part of a bundled or global payment.

New Jersey Division of Consumer Affairs

The Division of Consumer Affairs maintains 51 Professional and Occupational Boards and Committees that oversee and regulate more than 750,000 individuals and business in New Jersey.

Patient-Centered Medical Home

A Patient-Centered Medical Home is a primary care practice that is structured and operated consistent with a set of principles jointly developed by the American Academy of Family Physicians (AAFP), the American Academy of Pediatrics (AAP), the American College of Physicians (ACP), and the American Osteopathic Association (AOA). The principles are:

- Personal physician each patient has an ongoing relationship with a personal physician trained to provide first contact, continuous, and comprehensive care.
- Physician directed medical practice the personal physician leads a team of individuals at the practice level who
 collectively take responsibility for the ongoing care of patients.
- Whole person orientation the personal physician is responsible for providing for all the patient's health care
 needs or taking responsibility for appropriately arranging care with other qualified professionals. This includes
 care for all stages of life; acute care, chronic care, preventive services, and end of life care.
- Care is coordinated and/or integrated across all elements of the complex health care system (e.g., subspecialty care, hospitals, home health agencies, nursing homes) and the patient's community (e.g., family, public and private community-based services). Care is facilitated by registries, information technology, health information exchange, and other means to assure that patients get the indicated care when and where they need and want it in a culturally and linguistically appropriate manner.
- Quality and safety are hallmarks of the medical home: Practices advocate for their patients to support the attainment of optimal, patient-centered outcomes that are defined by a care planning process driven by a compassionate, robust partnership between physicians, patients, and the patient's family; evidence-based medicine and clinical decision-support tools guide decision making; physicians in the practice accept accountability for continuous quality improvement through voluntary engagement in performance measurement and improvement; patients actively participate in decision-making and feedback is sought to ensure patients' expectations are being met; information technology is utilized appropriately to support optimal patient care, performance measurement, patient education, and enhanced communication; practices go through a voluntary recognition process by an appropriate non-governmental entity to demonstrate that they have the capabilities to provide patient centered services consistent with the medical home model; and patients and families participate in quality improvement activities at the practice level.

- Enhanced access to care is available through systems such as open scheduling, expanded hours and new options for communication between patients, their personal physician, and practice staff.
- Payment appropriately recognizes the added value provided to patients who have a patient-centered medical home. The payment structure should be based on the following framework: It should reflect the value of physician and non-physician staff patient-centered care management work that falls outside of the face-to-face visit; it should pay for services associated with coordination of care both within a given practice and between consultants, ancillary providers, and community resources; it should support adoption and use of health information technology for quality improvement; it should support provision of enhanced communication access such as secure e-mail and telephone consultation; it should recognize the value of physician work associated with remote monitoring of clinical data using technology; it should allow for separate fee-for-service payments for face-to-face visits (payments for care management services that fall outside of the face-to-face visit, as described above, should not result in a reduction in the payments for face-to-face visits); it should allow physicians to share in savings from reduced hospitalizations associated with physician-guided care management in the office setting; and it should allow for additional payments for achieving measurable and continuous quality improvements.

Patient-Centered Payment Model

The patient-centered medical home (PCMH) is a model of care in which patients are engaged in a direct relationship with a chosen provider who coordinates a cooperative team of healthcare professionals, takes collective responsibility for the comprehensive integrated care provided to the patient, and advocates and arranges appropriate care with other qualified providers and community resources as needed.

PCMH practices develop transdisciplinary care teams to improve care coordination and care management of patient populations aiming to improve safety, efficiency and quality in patient care. By becoming a recognized PCMH, practices can improve care delivery and take advantage of private or public incentive payments that reward patient-centered medical homes.

Payment Model

A "payment model" is a description of a method for paying providers for health care services. A payment model may define a methodology for determining the relative amounts that will be paid for different services or patients, rather than the exact dollar amounts that will be paid to a specific provider. A payment model is typically implemented through a contract between a payer and a provider that may include additional specifications regarding the patients who will receive services covered by the payment model, the parameters that will be used to convert the methodologies of the payment model into actual payment amounts, etc.

A payment model has four fundamental elements or building blocks:

- A definition of the services that will be covered by a single payment and the level of flexibility that the provider has in determining which services can be delivered.
- The mechanism(s), if any, for controlling utilization and spending.
- The mechanism(s), if any, for ensuring good quality and outcomes; and
- The mechanism(s) for ensuring adequacy of payment.

Primary Care

Primary care is the principal source of health care services for an individual, particularly preventive health care services.

Provider

The term "provider" means any individual or organization that furnishes, bills for, or is paid for health care services, including physicians, hospitals, skilled nursing facilities, home health agencies, etc.

Purchaser

Purchaser is a term used to describe an individual or organization that purchases health insurance or health care services on behalf of itself or individuals affiliated with it (e.g., its employees) using funds derived from its own business operations or deductions from the compensation paid to its employees, rather than health insurance premiums paid by others. A purchaser may pay providers for health care services directly or through a third-party payer, such as a health insurance company. For example, a self-insured employer is a purchaser, because the employer uses funds generated through its business operations to pay for health care services for its employees. The federal government's Medicare program is a purchaser because it uses general tax revenues to pay for a significant portion of services to Medicare beneficiaries.

Section 1115 Waiver

A Section 1115 waiver is a waiver granted by CMS to a state under Section 1115 of the Social Security Act to allow it to spend Medicaid funds in different ways than what would otherwise be required.

Social Determinants of Health (SDOH)

The World Health Organization (WHO) defines SDOH as the conditions in which people are born, grow, work, live, and age, and the wider set of forces and systems shaping the conditions of daily life, including economic policies and systems, development agendas, social norms, social policies, and political systems.

Telehealth

The Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) of the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) defines telehealth as the use of electronic information and telecommunications technologies to support and promote long-distance clinical health care, patient and professional health-related education, and public health and health administration. Technologies include videoconferencing, the internet, store-and-forward imaging, streaming media, and landline and wireless communications.

Utilization

By patients: Utilization by a patient is the number of times the patient receives one or more services. For example, a patient who visits the emergency room frequently is said to have high utilization of emergency services.

By providers: Utilization by a provider is a measure of the number of times the provider delivers or orders a particular service for a group of patients. For example, a physician who orders imaging studies frequently is said to have high utilization of imaging studies.

Appendix D - Work Group Members

Health Care Facilities

Andrew Cohen MD, FACC, MBA Executive VP, Chief Clinical Officer Virtua Health

Elizabeth Coulter Director of Public Health Planned Parenthood Action Fund of New Jersey

Shereef Elnahal, MD, MBA President & CEO University Hospital

Kenny Esser Senior Vice President, Corporate Services and Governance, Government Relations Chief of Staff Hackensack Meridian *Health* Tyler Henderson Director of Primary Care Services Henry J. Austin Health Center

Nancy Holecek Senior Vice President, Chief Nursing Officer Norhtern Region RWJBarnabas Health

John Leyman Director, State Government Affairs DaVita

Michael Maron President and CEO Holy Name Medical Center

Jan Siegal, BA, RN, CALA Director, Quality, Clinical & Regulatory Services Health Care Association of New Jersey

Health Care Providers

Robert L. Alesiani, PharmD, BCGP, CMWA Chief Pharmacotherapy Officer Tabula Rasa Healthcare

Tara Chalakani, PsyD, LPC, RN Chief of Quality and Health Integration Preferred Behavioral Health Group

Stavros Christoudias, MD, FACS Board Chair NJ Doctor-Patient Alliance

Laurie Clark Legislative Counsel Garden State Pharmacy Owners

Stephen Goldfine, MD, DABFP, CAQGM, DABHPM Chief Medical Officer Samaritan

Matthew N. Greller, Esq., LLC Government Affairs Agent for Teladoc Health, Inc.

Jennifer Houston, MSN, NEA-BC, RN-BC Healthcare Clinical Transformation Manager Lifeline Medical Associates Jeffrey Kwong, DNP, MPH, AGPCNP-BC, FAANP, FAAN Professor, Division of Advanced Nursing Practice School of Nursing Rutgers, the State University of New Jersey

Brian James Mason PT, DPT Clinical Director, CentraState Medical Center President, APTANJ

Michael Rogers, MD Family Doctor Aledade

Susan Salmond, EdD, RN, ANEF, FAAN Executive Vice Dean and Professor Rutgers School of Nursing

Jim Schulz Director of Governmental and Public Affairs New Jersey Dental Association

Iuliana Shapira, MD Chief Medical Officer Regional Cancer Care Associates

Health Care Providers (cont.)

Sheraz Siddiqui, MD Chief of Hospital Medicine Assistant Dean of Safety, Quality and Clinical Affairs Associate Professor, Department of Family Medicine and Community Health Robert Wood Johnson University Hospital, Rutgers-Robert Wood Johnson Medical School

Tom Thees Executive Director VNA of Central Jersey, Inc. Deborah Visconi President and Chief Executive Officer Bergen New Bridge Medical Center

Mitchell L. Weiner, DMD President New Jersey Dental Association

C. Wilson, MSW, LCSW President and CEO, South Jersey Behavioral Health Resources Executive Vice President Inperium New Jersey

Patient Advocacy Organizations

Kim Birdsall, MPH Executive Director Health Coalition of Passaic County

Whitney Buchman Senior Program Manager, Community Engagement Camden Coalition of Healthcare Providers

Chrissy Buteas Chief Government Affairs Officer New Jersey Business and Industry Association

Mara Carrillo Community Health Navigator Trenton Health Team

Barbara Johnston Director, Policy and Advocacy Mental Health Association in New Jersey

Erika Kerber, Esq. Associate Executive Director Community Health Law Project

Biopharmaceutical Companies

Jill Castner Senior Medical Science Liaison Sanofi Pasteur

George Coutros Director, State Government Relations Sanofi Ev Liebman Director of Advocacy AARP New Jersey

Jessica Lipper, MSJ Government Affairs Manager, Mid-Atlantic Region Nurse Family Partnership

Dave Mordo Regional Vice President, National Association of Health Underwriters Compliance Specialist, BenefitMall New Jersey Association of Health Underwriters

Julie Raskin Executive Director, Congenital Hyperinsulinism International (CHI) Rare Action Network New Jersey Ambassador Powered by the National Organization for Rare Disorders (NORD)

Oreola Donini, PhD Senior Vice President and Chief Scientific Officer Soligenix

Biopharmaceutical Companies (cont.)

Chris Guiton Senior Director, US State Government Affairs Johnson & Johnson

Patrick Holmes Head, Innovation Policy, Pfizer Corporate Affairs Pfizer

Paul Howard Director of Public Policy Amicus Therapeutics

Kim Jaffe Associate Vice President, Business Development and Operations OnoSec

Will Lewis Chair and CEO Insmed

Insurance Plans and Payers

Amy Aronsky, MD Medical Director UnitedHealthcare Community & State

Sophia Chang, MD, MPH Chief Clinical Informatics Officer Clover Health

Christin Deacon, JD Assistant Director of Division of Pensions and Benefits New Jersey Department of the Treasury

Alison Dorsey Director of Government Affairs WellCare

Don Liss, MD Vice President and Chief Medical Officer Horizon Blue Cross Blue Shield of New Jersey

Stephanie Myers Manager, Public Policy AmeriHealth Caritas Paul Madrazo Director, State Government Affairs GlaxoSmithKline

Ulo Palm, MD Cofounder and Chief Medical Officer Ordaos Bio

Ted Piper Associate Director, State Government Affairs PTC Therapeutics

Denise Marie Tucker Director, State Government Affairs & Policy Merck

Jennifer Van Meter, PharmD Director, Quality Policy North America Public Affairs Novartis

Debra Pelto, MPH, PhD Manager, Health Benefits Planning and Analysis New Jersey Department of the Treasury

lan Ruegg, MBA, CEBS NJ Fund Director Northeast Carpenters Fund

Ward Sanders, Esq. President New Jersey Association of Health Plans

Frank Urbano, MD, MBA, FACP Senior Medical Director AmeriHealth New Jersey

Kim Ziegler Vice President NJM Insurance Group

Interviewees

Christine Barton, MSW, LCSW Director, Integrated Systems of Care & Network Innovation Horizon Blue Cross Blue Shield of New Jersey

John V. Jacobi Dorothea Dix Professor of Health Law & Policy Seton Hall Law School

Julie R. Petix, MPH, CPM, HO State Coordinator NJ Medical Reserve Corps Megan Sheppard, MPH, CHES Health Officer Cumberland County Department of Health

Charlene Williams-Gungil, DHSc. Director and Health Officer County of Passaic, Department of Health Services

Endnotes

- 1 American College of Emergency Physicians (ACEP), "Poll: Workplace Stigma, Fear of Professional Consequences Prevent Emergency Physicians from Seeking Mental Health Care," October 26, 2020, https://www.emergencyphysicians.org/mentalhealthpoll
- 2 Abby Ellin, The New York Times, "Doctors, Facing Burnout, Turn to Self-Care," January 26, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/01/26/well/mind/doctors-facing-burnout-turn-to-self-care.html?referringSource=articleShare
- 3 The New Jersey Council of Teaching Hospitals, "New Jersey Physician Workforce Task Force Report," 2014, http://www.civiljusticeni.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/05/2011 NJ-Physician-Workforce-Report.pdf
- 4 New Jersey Department of Labor & Workforce Development, "New Jersey's Health Care Industry Cluster," Winter 2020-2021, https://www.nj.gov/labor/lpa/pub/empecon/healthcare.pdf
- 5 Oregon Health Authority, "Oregon's Licensed Health Care Workforce Supply," 2020, https://www.oregon.gov/oha/HPA/ANALYTICS/HealthCareWorkforceReporting/2021-Workforce-Supply-for-web.pdf
- 6 Oregon Health Authority, "Oregon's Licensed Health Care Workforce Supply: Supplemental Dashboards," https://visual-data.dhsoha.state.or.us/t/OHA/views/HCWFSupply2020Supplement/Overview?:origin=card_share_link&:embed=y&:isGuestRedirectFromVizportal=y_
- 7 Congressman Josh Gottheimer and Congressman Bill Pascrell, Jr., NJ.com, "Gottheimer and Pascrell: Here's how we fix New Jersey's doctor shortage worsened by COVID-19 | Opinion," December 13, 2020, <u>https://www.nj.com/opinion/2020/12/gottheimer-and-pascrell-heres-how-we-fix-new-jerseys-doctor-shortage-worsened-by-covid-19-opinion.html</u>
- 8 State of New Jersey, Department of Health, Primary Care and Rural Health, <u>https://www.nj.gov/health/fhs/primarycare/provider-placement/#:~:text=Administered%20by%20Rutgers%20Biomedical%20and,State%20designated%20underserved%20areas%20or</u>
- 9 State of New Jersey State Employment and Training Commission, "Healthcare Workforce Council," 2015, https://www.nj.gov/njsetc/commission/health/
- 10 Oregon Health Authority, "Oregon's Health Care Workforce," February 2021, https://www.oregon.gov/oha/HPA/HP-HCW/Documents/2021-Health-Care-Workforce-Needs-Assessment.pdf
- 11 New Jersey Legislature, "Chapter 112," October 23, 2020, https://www.njleg.state.nj.us/2020/Bills/PL20/112_.HTM
- 12 New Jersey Legislature, "Chapter 298," January 16, 2018, https://www.njleg.state.nj.us/2016/Bills/PL17/298_.HTM
- 13 New Jersey Health Care Quality Institute, "Medicaid Managed Care Online Network Directories Workgroup Recommendations," 2016, https://www.nihcgi.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/09/MCO-Network-Recommendations.pdf
- 14 National Association of County and City Health Officials, "The Medical Reserve Corps: 15 years of volunteers actively engaging to meet community needs," 2017, https://www.naccho.org/uploads/downloadable-resources/NACCHO_MRC-2017-Report.pdf
- 15 New Jersey Department of Health, New Jersey Learning Management Network, https://nilmn.nilincs.net/
- 16 NPR, "Medical Reserve Corps Volunteers Deployed To Help With Vaccination," January 28, 2021, https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2021/01/28/961333809/medical-reserve-corps-volunteers-deployed-to-help-with-vaccination

- 17 Federation of State Medical Boards, "New Platform to Mobilize Volunteer Health Care Professionals During COVID-19 Launches," January 21, 2021, https://www.fsmb.org/advocacy/news-releases/new-platform-to-mobilize-volunteer-health-care-professionalsduring-covid-19-launches/
- 18 NYC Health+Hospitals, "NYC Health + Hospitals to Launch Employee Wellness Program to Address Emotional Stress and Burnout among Health Care Providers Who Are Considered "Second Victims" of Traumatic Events," April 16, 2018, https://www.nychealthandhospitals.org/pressrelease/employee-wellness-program-to-address-emotional-stress-and-burnout/
- 19 American Psychiatric Association Foundation, "Employer Resources," http://workplacementalhealth.org/Employer-Resources
- 20 State of New Jersey, Department of Human Services, Division of Mental Health and Addiction Services, https://www.ni.gov/humanservices/dmhas/initiatives/disaster/
- 21 State of New Jersey, Department of Law and Public Safety, NJ CARES Dashboard, https://www.njoag.gov/programs/nj-cares/
- 22 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "Medication-Assisted Treatment (MAT),"

https://www.samhsa.gov/medication-assisted-treatment

- 23 Id.
- 24 106th Congress, H.R. 2634 "Drug Addiction Treatment Act of 2000," https://www.congress.gov/bill/106th-congress/house-bill/2634
- 25 PubMed Central, U.S. National Library of Medicine, National Institutes of Health, "Continuing increased access to buprenorphine in the United States via telemedicine after COVID-19," August 15, 2020, <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7428767/</u>
- 26 Kelsey C. Priest, Health Affairs, "The COVID-19 Pandemic: Practice And Policy Considerations For Patients With Opioid Use Disorder," April 3, 2020, https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20200331.557887/full/
- 27 FairHealth, "Monthly Telehealth Regional Tracker," November 2020, https://www.fairhealth.org/states-by-the-numbers/telehealth
- 28 Id.
- 29 JAMA, Volume 324, Number 16, pages 1593-95, Telephone Visits Surge During the Pandemic, but Will They Last?
- 30 Id.
- 31 Id.
- 32 National Quality Forum, "Creating a Framework to Support Measure Development for Telehealth," August 2017, https://www.qualityforum.org/Publications/2017/08/Creating a Framework to Support Measure Development for Telehealth.aspx
- 33 World Health Organization, "Monitoring and Evaluating Digital Health Interventions," 2016, https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/252183/9789241511766-eng.pdf
- 34 Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, "Telehealth: Mapping the Evidence for Patient Outcomes From Systematic Reviews," August 18, 2016, <u>https://effectivehealthcare.ahrq.gov/products/telehealth/research-protocol</u>
- 35 Chuo J, Macy ML, Lorch SA. Strategies for Evaluating Telehealth. Pediatrics. 2020; 146(5):e20201781. https://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/pediatrics/146/5/e20201781.full.pdf?download=true
- 36 New Jersey Legislature, Chapter 117, https://www.njleg.state.nj.us/2016/Bills/PL17/117_.HTM
- Brian E. Dixon, M.P.A., Julie M. Hook, M.S., Julie J. McGowan, Ph.D., Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ),
 "Using Telehealth to Improve Quality and Safety," 2008, https://digital.ahrq.gov/sites/default/files/docs/page/Telehealth_Issue_Paper_Final_1.pdf
- 38 Center for Health Workforce Studies, "Case Studies of Telehealth Programs in New York," https://www.chwsny.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/NY_Telehealth_Case_Studies_2017.pdf
- 39 Birthe Dinesen, MS, PhD, Brandie Nonnecke, MS, PhD, David Lindeman, MSW, PhD, Egon Toft, DSc, MD, Kristian Kidholm, MS (Econ), PhD, Kamal Jethwani, MD, MPH, Heather M Young, RN, PhD, Helle Spindler, MSc, PhD, Claus Ugilt Oestergaard, MS (Econ), Jeffrey A Southard, MD, Mario Gutierrez, MPH, Nick Anderson, PhD, Nancy M Albert, RN, PhD, Jay J Han, MD, and Thomas Nesbitt, MD, MPH, Journal of Medical Internet Research, "Personalized Telehealth in the Future: A Global Research Agenda," March 1, 2016, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4795318/
- 40 Joshua W Joseph, Maura Kennedy, Larry A Nathanson, Liane Wardlow, Christopher Crowley, Amy Stuck, The Western Journal of Emergency Medicine, "Reducing Emergency Department Transfers from Skilled Nursing Facilities Through an Emergency Physician Telemedicine Service," October 8, 2020, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/33207167/
- 41 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Food and Drug Administration, "Conduct of Clinical Trials of Medical Products During the COVID-19 Public Health Emergency," March 2020, Updated 1/27/21 https://www.fda.gov/media/136238/download

- 42 State of New Jersey, Manatt, "Recommendations to Strengthen the Resilience of New Jersey's Nursing Homes in the Wake of COVID-19," June 2, 2020, <u>https://www.nj.gov/ooie/news/div-assets/docs/ManattRecommendations.pdf</u>
- 43 New Jersey Department of Health, "Long-Term Care Resources," https://www.nj.gov/health/ltc/
- 44 State of New Jersey, Governor Phil Murphy, "Governor Murphy Signs Legislation Requiring Reforms to Long-Term Care Industry," October 23, 2020, <u>https://www.nj.gov/governor/news/news/562020/approved/20201023a.shtml</u>
- 45 Terry Fulmer, David B. Reuben, John Auerbach, Donna Marie Fick, Colleen Galambos, and Kimberly S. Johnson, Health Affairs, "Actualizing Better Health And Health Care For Older Adults," January 21, 2021, <u>https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.01470</u>
- 46 State of New Jersey, I Choose Home NJ, https://www.state.nj.us/ooie/ichoose/eligibility.shtml
- 47 State of New Jersey, Department of Human Services, Division of Medical Assistance & Health Services, Qualified Income Trusts, <u>https://www.state.nj.us/humanservices/dmahs/clients/mtrusts.html</u>
- 48 Christine Ritchie, MD, MSPH Massachusetts General Hospital Harvard Medical School Bruce Leff, MD Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine Naomi Gallopyn, MS Massachusetts General Hospital Charles Pu, MD Mass General Brigham Population Health Harvard Medical School Orla Sheehan, MD, PhD Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, California Health Care Foundation, "Medical Care at Home Comes of Age," January 2021, https://www.chcf.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/MedicalCareHomeComesAge.pdf
- 49 California Department of Aging, "Master Plan for Aging," June 2019, https://mpa.aging.ca.gov/
- 50 New Jersey Legislature, "Chapter 88," September 16, 2020, https://www.njleg.state.nj.us/2020/Bills/PL20/88_.HTM
- 51 Christine Ritchie, MD, MSPH Massachusetts General Hospital Harvard Medical School Bruce Leff, MD Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine Naomi Gallopyn, MS Massachusetts General Hospital Charles Pu, MD Mass General Brigham Population Health Harvard Medical School Orla Sheehan, MD, PhD Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, California Health Care Foundation (CHCF), "Medical Care at Home Comes of Age," January 2021,

https://www.chcf.org/publication/medical-care-home-comes-age/#related-links-and-downloads

- 52 State of New Jersey, Executive Order 227, March 2, 2021, https://nj.gov/infobank/eo/056murphy/pdf/EO-227.pdf
- 53 Asaf Bitton , Institute for Healthcare Improvement, "How COVID-19 and Telehealth Have (and Haven't) Changed What's Next for Primary Care," October 16, 2020, <u>http://www.ihi.org/communities/blogs/how-covid-19-and-telehealth-have-and-havent-changed-whats-next-for-primary-care</u>
- Starfield B, Shi L, Macinko J., "Contribution of primary care to health systems and health," 2005, <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2690145/</u>
 Id.
- 56 Primary Care Collaborative, "Primary Care Spending: High Stakes, Low Investment," 2020, https://www.pcpcc.org/resource/evidence2020
- 57 Id.
- 58 New Jersey Department of Human Services, "Governor Murphy Signs Executive Order Advancing Health Care Affordability Efforts," 2021, https://www.nj.gov/humanservices/news/pressreleases/2021/approved/20210128a.html
- 59 Primary Care Collaborative, "Results and Evidence," 2019, https://www.pcpcc.org/results-evidence
- 60 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "Key Substance Use and Mental Health Indicators in the United States: Results from the 2018 National Survey on Drug Use and Health," 2018, <u>https://www.samhsa.gov/data/sites/default/files/cbhsq-reports/NSDUHNationalFindingsReport2018/NSDUHNationalFindingsReport2018.pdf</u>
- 61 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Mental Health, Substance Use, and Suicidal Ideation During the COVID-19 Pandemic — United States," June 24–30, 2020, <u>https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/69/wr/mm6932a1.htm?s_cid=mm6932a1_w</u>

- 63 Id.
- 64 New Jersey Health Care Quality Institute, "Medicaid 2.0 Blueprint for the Future," March 2017, https://www.njhcqi.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/Medicaid-2.0-Blueprint-for-the-Future_3-3-17-1.pdf
- 65 State of New Jersey, Department of Health, "Integrated Health Advisory Panel," https://www.nj.gov/health/integratedhealth/advisorypanel.shtml

⁶² Id.

66 Id.

- 67 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "COVID-19 Racial and Ethnic Health Disparities," December 10, 2020, https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/health-equity/racial-ethnic-disparities/index.html
- 68 Brittany Holom-Trundy, New Jersey Policy Perspective, "Unprecedented and Unequal: Racial Inequities in the COVID-19 Pandemic," October 14, 2020, https://www.njpp.org/publications/report/unprecedented-and-unequal-racial-inequities-in-the-covid-19-pandemic/
- 69 Lara De Meo Hoyt, Rutgers the State University of New Jersey, "The Impact of COVID-19 on Underserved Communities," November 6, 2020, https://www.rutgers.edu/news/impact-covid-19-underserved-communities
- 70 Martha Fedorowicz with Olivia Arena and Kimberly Burrowes, Urban Institute, "Community Engagement during the COVID-19 Pandemic and Beyond," September 2020, <u>https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/102820/community-engagement-during-the-covid-19-pandemic-and-beyond.pdf</u>
- 71 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "Opportunities in Medicaid and CHIP to Address Social Determinants of Health (SDOH)," January 7, 2021, <u>https://www.medicaid.gov/federal-policy-guidance/downloads/sho21001.pdf</u>
- 72 State of New Jersey, Department of Health, DSRIP, https://dsrip.nj.gov/
- 73 Ashley Balcerzak, NorthJersey.com, "How does Gov. Phil Murphy's budget provide NJ with affordable housing relief?," March 1, 2021, https://www.northjersey.com/story/news/2021/03/01/nj-affordable-housing-rent-mortgage-property-taxes-phil-murphy-budget/4573143001/
- 74 State of New Jersey, Department of Health, "New Jersey State Health Assessment Data," https://www-doh.state.nj.us/doh-shad/home/ContentUsage.html
- 75 Trust for America's Health, "The Impact of Chronic Underfunding on America's Public Health System: Trends, Risks, and Recommendations," 2020, https://www.tfah.org/report-details/publichealthfunding2020/
- 76 New Jersey Local Boards of Health Association, "Public Health Associations' Collaborative Effort (PHACE)," <u>https://njlbha.org/?p=2115</u>
- 77 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "10 Essential Public Health Services," September 9, 2020, https://phnci.org/uploads/resource-files/EPHS-English.pdf
- 78 Association of State and Territorial Health Officials, "ASTHO Profile of State and Territorial Public Health Volume 4," 2017, https://astho.org/Profile/Volume-Four/2016-ASTHO-Profile-of-State-and-Territorial-Public-Health/ (Page 159)
- 79 State of New Jersey, Department of Health, Local Public Health, https://www.nj.gov/health/lh/professionals/
- 80 Jeffrey Wasserman, Peter Jacobson, Nicole Lurie, Christopher Nelson, Karen Ricci, Molly Shea, James Zazzali, Martha I. Nelson, The RAND Corporation, "Organizing State and Local Health Departments for Public Health Preparedness," 2006, <u>https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/technical_reports/2006/RAND_TR318.sum.pdf</u>
- 81 State of New Jersey, Department of Health, Public Health Council, https://www.nj.gov/health/bc/public-health-council/
- 82 State of New Jersey, Department of Health, Title 8, Chapter 52, "Public Health Practice Standards of Performance for Local Boards of Health in New Jersey," <u>https://www.state.nj.us/health/lh/documents/chapter_52.pdf</u> (Page 29)
- 83 Ron Z. Goetzel, PhD Enid Chung Roemer, PhD Karen B. Kent, MPH Inge Myburgh, MD, Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health Institute for Health and Productivity Studies, Brian C. Castrucci, DrPH, MA Emily Yu, MBA Abbey Johnson, MPH, The de Beaumont Foundation, "Seven Ways Businesses Can Align with Public Health for Bold Action and Innovation," 2021, <u>https://debeaumont.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/Seven-Ways-Businesses-Can-Align-with-Public-Health.pdf</u>
- 84 New Jersey Health Care Quality Institute, Mayors Wellness Campaign, https://www.njhcqi.org/mayors-wellness-campaign/
- 85 State of New Jersey, Department of Health, New Jersey Immunization Information System, https://www.njiis.nj.gov/core/web/index.html#/home
- 86 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Vaccines for Children Program, https://www.cdc.gov/vaccines/programs/vfc/index.html
- 87 State of New Jersey, Executive Order 207, March 9, 2020, https://nj.gov/infobank/eo/056murphy/pdf/EO-207.pdf

About BioNJ

BioNJ is the life sciences trade association for New Jersey with nearly 400 Member companies representing research-based life sciences organizations and stakeholders across the ecosystem from the largest biopharmaceutical companies to early stage start-ups. BioNJ is dedicated to ensuring a vibrant ecosystem where Science is Supported, Companies are Created, Drugs are Developed and Patients are Paramount. Because Patients Can't Wait®, BioNJ supports its Members in the discovery, development and commercialization of therapies and cures that save and improve lives and lessen the burden of illness and disease to society by driving capital formation, fostering entrepreneurship, advocating for public policies that advance medical innovation, providing access to talent and education and offering a cost-saving array of critical commercial resources. For more information about BioNJ, please visit **www.BioNJ.org**.

About the New Jersey Health Care Quality Institute

The New Jersey Health Care Quality Institute's (Quality Institute) mission is to improve the safety, quality, and affordability of health care for everyone. Our membership comes from all stakeholders in health care. Together with our 100 plus members, we are working towards a world where all people receive safe, equitable, and affordable health care and live their healthiest lives.



